MASSACHUSETTS INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY LABORATORY FOR COMPUTER SCIENCE (formerly Project MAC) 14 MIT/LCS/TR-177 N A LAYERED VIRTUAL MEMORY MANAGER 18 uple Andrew H. Mason 545 TECHNOLOGY SQUARE, CAMBRIDGE, MASSACHUSETTS 02139

Υ.

This blank page was inserted to preserve pagination.

A LAYERED VIRTUAL MEMORY MANAGER

ANDREW HALSTEAD MASON

May 1977

This research was supported in part by Honeywell Information Systems Inc., and in part by the United States Air Force Information Systems Technology Applications Office (ISTAO) and the Advanced Research Projects Agency (ARPA) of the Department of Defense of the United States under ARPA Order No. 2641, which was monitored by ISTAO under Contract No. F19628-74-C-0193.

MASSACHUSETTS INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY

LABORATORY FOR COMPUTER SCIENCE (Formerly Project MAC)

CAMBRIDGE

MASSACHUSETTS 02139

This empty page was substituted for a blank page in the original document.

A LAYERED VIRTUAL MEMORY MANAGER*

by

ANDREW HALSTEAD MASON

ABSTRACT

This thesis presents a specification for the Multics virtual memory manager. The virtual memory manager is that part of the operating system which coordinates the usage of physical memory and which manages the bindings between logical memory and physical memory. In the case of Multics, physical memory is composed of fixed-length blocks called frames and logical memory consists of segments, representing sets of frames.

The original specification is out of date and obsolete because it describes an overly complicated structure and ignores the issue of resource control. The specification described here compatibly updates the functionality of the Multics virtual memory manager, simplifies the requisite structure, and addresses resource control problems.

The specification is in the form of a model, using the methodologies of type extension and layers of abstraction. These methodologies provide the tools to develop a precise model structure, which is capable of handling the intricacies of resource control. The end result is organizational simplicity, certifiability, and comprehensibility.

THESIS SUPERVISOR: David D. Clark

TITLE: Research Associate in the Department of Electrical Engineering and Computer Science

*This report is based upon a thesis of the same title submitted to the Department of Electrical Engineering and Computer Science, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, on May 12, 1977 in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degrees of Master of Science and Electrical Engineer.

Acknowledgments

the state of the state in the state

Page 4

ACKNOWLEDCIMENTS SAV CREPATAL A

and the second second second

My greatest indebtedness is to Dr. David Clark for the insight and help he gave me throughout the work on this thesis and for the many hours he spent reading my drafts.

Many thanks go to Prof. Jerome Saltzer, for the suggestions and ideas that he provided me.

I want to especially thank Prof. Bavin Midell for starting me on this work and for sharing many discussions with me about the material.

Bernie Greenberg, of Honeyvell Information Systems Inc.; and Dick Bratt, sea formerly of Honeyvell Information Systems Inc., were very helpful by giving me to the state bold by the state of a green between the search of the advice on some of the technical aspects of Maitics and My work. Maises the state best best by a state of a green by work.

is and a standard and a special sector of a sector of a sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the

I also want to thank the members of the Computer Systems Research Division of the M.I.T. Laboratory for Computer Science for their support, advice, and comments on my work and my English. In particular, Phil Jauson and Doug Hunt were most helpful in discussions on the merits of different aspects of my thesis, and Dave Reed, Bob Mabee, and Andy Huber provided much technical of the expertise.

This research was supported in part by Honeywell Information Systems Inc., and in part by the United States Air Force Information Systems Tech-Station of the United States Air Force Information Systems Tech-Station of the Department of Defense of the United States under ARPA Order No. 2641, which was monitored by ISTAO under Contract No. F19628-74-C-0193.

signed. Standard and and a the same spinits of the second standard tender of the same second standard tender to many solutions and the second standard and the same standard solutions. Second solutions in the second standard at Standard solutions and Mark standards in the second standard solutions. Second solutions in the second standa standard solutions of the second standard standard standard standard standard solutions. Table of Contents

1997 - 1986 - 1986 - 1986 - 1986 - 1986 - 1986 - 1986 - 1986 - 1986 - 1986 - 1986 - 1986 - 1986 - 1986 - 1986 -

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	3					
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	4					
TABLE OF CONTENTS	5					
LIST OF FIGURES	3					
Chapter One Introduction	,					
1.1 The Problem	ŀ					
1.2 Method of Solution	3					
1.3 Related Research	5					
1.4 Plan of the Thesis	7					
Chapter Two The Multics Virtual Memory Manager	9					
2.1 The Multics File System in Brief	D					
2.2 Some Details on Segmentation and Paging in Multics 25	5					
2.3 Problems with the Current Virtual Memory Manager	5					
2.3.1 Page Faults on the FSDCT	7					
2.3.2 A Peek at the Quota Problem	3					
2.3.3 Conclusion	•					
2.4 Summary	-					
Chapter Three A Three Layer Virtual Memory Manager						
3.1 Modularization	ŧ					
3.2 Modularizing the Virtual Memory Manager	3					

Page 5

Table of Contents

	3.3	Ordering the Modules
	3.4	Objects and Type Managers
	3.5	Summary
Chapt	er Fo	our The Paging Manager
	4.1	PAGE CONTAINER Attributes
	4.2	PAGE CONTAINER Operations
	4.3	Dependencies in the Paging Manager
	4.4	Discussion
	4.5	Extensions to the Paging Manager
	4.6	Further Thoughts
	4.7	Summary
Chapt	er Fi	ive Resource Control
	5.1	QUOTA CELLS
		5.1.1 QUOTA CELL Attributes
		5.1.2 QUOTA CELL Operations
		5.1.3 Dependencies in the QUOTA CELL Hanager
	5.2	5.1.3 Dependencies in the QUOTA CELL Manager
	5.2	5.1.3 Dependencies in the QUOTA CELL Manager 84 The PAGEMENT Manager 86 5.2.1 PAGEMENT Attributes 86
	5.2	5.1.3 Dependencies in the QUOTA CELL Hanager84The PAGEMENT Munager865.2.1 PAGEMENT Attributes865.2.2 PAGEMENT Operations88
	5.2	5.1.3 Dependencies in the QUOTA CELL Manager84The PAGEMENT Munager865.2.1 PAGEMENT Attributes865.2.2 PAGEMENT Operations885.2.3 Dependencies in the PAGEMENT Manager94
	5.2	5.1.3 Dependencies in the QUOTA CELL Hanager84The PAGEMENT Manager865.2.1 PAGEMENT Attributes865.2.2 PAGEMENT Operations885.2.3 Dependencies in the PAGEMENT Manager94How PAGEMENTs and QUOTA CELLs Fit Together95
	5.2 5.3 5.4	5.1.3 Dependencies in the QUOTA CELL Hamager84The PAGEMENT Munager865.2.1 PAGEMENT Attributes865.2.2 PAGEMENT Operations885.2.3 Dependencies in the PAGEMENT Manager94How PAGEMENTs and QUOTA CELLS Fit Together95Resource Control and FAGE CONTAINERS96

Chapter S	Six Segment Support
6.1	Active Segments
	6.1.1 Information in the AST
	6.1.2 Splitting Up the AST
	6.1.3 Active Segments and PAGEMENTs
6.2	Functions of Segment Support
6.3	Summary
Chapter S	Seven Conclusion
7.1	Results
7.2	Differences between Multics and the Model
	7.2.1 Visible Functional Differences
	7.2.3 Invisible Structural Differences
	7.2.3 Philosophical Differences
7.3	Resource Control
7.4	Directions for Future Research and Development
APPENDIX	
REFERENCE	25

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure	II-1	A Sample Directory Tree
Fígure	II-2	Quota Cells in the Hierarchy
Figure	II-3	The Hardware Addressing Mechanism 28
Figure	II - 4	Structure of the Multics Virtual Memory Manager 40
Figure	III-1	A Possible Model Structure
Figure	III-2	Structure of the Model
Figure	V-l	Moving Quota with Segments
Figure	VII-1	Final Structure of the Model

Chapter I

Chapter One

1.56.53

Introduction

As computer systems find more and more applications, the need grows to guarantee certain properties about them. For example, some worth-while properties concern the security of information stored in a computer and the integrity of the names used to reference the information. Attempts to prove the validity of such properties demonstrate the importance of the operating system, because all of the system software relies on the operating system. Therefore, there is a need to certify an operating system, meaning to guarantee that the operating system matches its specifications. Intuitively, it should be clear that given two systems supposedly having the same functionality, it is easier to certify the one which is simpler. Thus, as a prelude to the certification of a system, the system should be simplified as much as possible. This thesis addresses the question of the simplification of one part of an operating system.

There are few tests or criteria for determining the degree of simplicity of an operating system. About the best test is to assign a competent person to study the code of some subsystem for a few hours. The system is too complex if the person cannot understand how some subsystem works after such study. This test provides a threshold over which a system is too complex, but provides no method for engineering a system below the threshold. What, then, is the nature of complexity? The key to unraveling complexity is structure [Simon, 1962; Liskov, 1972b]. The better a system is structured, the less complex it is.

1.1 The Problem

The Multics Security Kernel Design Project, of which this thesis is a part, is an effort to redesign the Multics supervisor. The goals of the project are to simplify the system to increase its security and reliability. Some of the work included in the project has been a study of virtual memory mechanisms by Philippe Janson [1976] and a redesign of traffic control by David Reed [1976]. This thesis draws heavily from their work.

The goal of this thesis is a specification of virtual memory management for the Multics system. A specification for a system is a description of its operating characteristics. Although a specification can take many forms, a complete specification dictates the behavior of the system in every situation. A specification is needed for the Multics virtual memory manager because none exists which accurately reflects the current functionality. When Multics was first designed, much thought was given to the specification of virtual memory. One of the hard problems was the design of a subsystem to control and account for the usage of the virtual memory. This subsystem was called resource control. No solution for resource control was found at that time, so its specification was omitted. Later, a resource control mechanism was invented. Since the system was then being implemented, resource control was simply added on to the existing virtual memory manager without updating the specifications. The result was an example of functional entanglement, meaning that the functions of virtual memory management were poorly distributed among the modules of the virtual memory manager. The virtual memory manager became difficult to understand, both because the modules interacted in complex ways, and because

Chapter I

these ways were not reflected by their specifications. This situation has persisted to this day. The problem is that resource control represents a completely different dimension of virtual memory management. It cannot be added in a simple way; to achieve cleanliness and simplicity of structure, it must be incorporated into the design from the start.

In essence, the problem attacked by this thesis has two facets. The first, and more important, is that the specification of the virtual memory manager is incomplete. It does not address the area of resource control. The second is that the implementation does handle resource control, but does so in a confusing manner. Chapter I

1.2 Method of Solution

The specification proposed here will be presented in terms of the extended type methodology. Some of the related research will be mentioned in section 1.3. As suggested by the introduction, one of the important features of the specification is its structure. It is layered, in the sense used by Dijkstra [1968a], and is composed of type managers. We use this structure for two reasons. First, a layered arrangement of extended type managers is quite precise. This avoids any ambiguity in the specification. Second, a layered structure has important implications for system certification. Rather than forcing a proof for the entire system at one time, each layer can be proved independently. The entire system is proved by a kind of finite induction as follows: Suppose the system is constructed from <u>n</u> layers. The first and lowest layer is a subset of the hardware. Proving the lowest layer forms the basis of the induction. Layer <u>1</u> is proved by assuming the correctness of layer <u>1</u>-l and then matching the specification of layer <u>1</u> with its implementation. This process is repeated for each layer.

Another implication is that the layers do not have to be proved in any particular order. The proof of layer <u>i</u> does not require the correctness of layer <u>i</u>-1, only the assumption of correctness. Of course, the entire system is not proved until all layers have been proved.

These implications can be utilized because layering requires strong assumptions about the dependencies among the layers. In effect, layer \underline{i} may directly depend only on layer \underline{i} -1. It may not use or depend in any way on any higher layer or on any layer lower than i-1. In chapter three, we shall

Page 13

define dependency precisely and explore some of the implications of the definition.

By using type managers, the specification is a model for the virtual memory manager. Although a specification need only describe the external characteristics of the system, the use of type managers also abstracts the internal implementation. By so doing, comparison of the specification to the implementation is made easier. Chapter I

1.3 Related Research

The research reported here is based on work in several different areas of Computer Science. These include: modularity and layering, type extension, and program verification, as they apply to operating systems design.

The concept of layers of abstraction originated with Dijkstra and the design of the "THE" system [1968a]. Subsequent systems which expand upon these ideas include the CAL system [Lampson and Sturgis, 1976; Sturgis, 1976] and the Venus system [Liskov, 1972a]. Parnas [1972a; 1972b] has studied general principles of modularity for systems. Recently, he combined his work with the layering approach to describe the design of a family of systems [Parnas, 1976].

Type extension began in the design of languages such as SIMULA [Dahl, Dijkstra, and Hoare, 1972] and ALGOL-68. Liskov also used it extensively in CLU [Liskov et al., 1977]. Janson [1976] extended these ideas to be more flexible in operating systems applications. Type extension was used in systems design for HYDRA [Wulf et al., 1974]. Robinson and others at SRI produced a specification for a layered, object-based system [Robinson et al., 1975]. These are all software efforts; as yet, no one has designed objects into the hardware.

Program verification also started in the field of languages. Naur [1966], Floyd [1967], and Hoare [1969] defined correct operation of a program in terms of assertions about the program and were able to prove assertions about small programs.

Page 15

Chapter I

Currently, the verification of operating systems is receiving much attention. A methodology supporting proofs of correctness is being developed at SRI [Robinson et al., 1975]. At M.I.T., the Computer Systems Research Division of the Laboratory for Computer Science is in the final stages of a design project to facilitate hand verification of the Multics system by identifying those mechanisms required to guarantee the system's security [Schroeder, 1975]. This project involves the restructuring of the supervisor. As part of the project, Janson [1976] and Hunt [1976] studied alternatives to the virtual memory implementation, and Huber [1976] used separate processes to simplify the structure of the demand paging module.

and the second of the second second second

 $(x_1, x_2, \dots, x_n) \in \mathbb{R}^{n \times n}$

an an an an an Araba an Araba

and we have a set of the set of the

 $(2^{-1})^{-1} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial^2 (2^{-1})}{\partial x^2} + \frac{\partial^2 (2^{-1})}{\partial x^$

to a second s

water a state of the state of the state

1.4 Plan of the Thesis

Chapter two presents an overview of the Multics storage system and explores some of its details. Although understanding of this chapter may require careful reading, two rewards can be offered. The first is that several of the problems inherent in the organization of the current system will be immediately illustrated. The second is that a sufficient technical background will be accumulated to understand the motivation for several features of the specification. The Multics virtual memory manager is complex. This is why a specification is needed.

In chapter three, we develop the intellectual underpinnings of the model. We start with several conjectures about how to modularize a given system. These are integrated and applied to the Multics virtual memory manager. Next, the notion of layering is examined and found applicable. The result is a virtual memory manager having three layers. Finally, we give a brief introduction to type managers and the notation (essentially PL/I subroutine calls) to be used in succeeding chapters. The placement of material in chapter three is somewhat anomalous. This material was in fact written after the model was developed, and evolved from some introspection. We decided to place it in chapter three to give insight into the construction of the model before we presented the details.

Chapters four, five, and six develop the model itself, from the bottom upwards. Chapters four and five give precise formulations, in our notation, of the lower two layers of the model. Chapter six discusses the top layer in general terms. We could not formalize the material in chapter six because of interactions with other parts of the system.

Chapter seven presents a summary of the thesis. General features of the model are recapped. Next, we explore how the model, as presented, differs from the current Multics system. Finally, unsolved problems are discussed, along with suggestions for further research. The Appendix following chapter seven gives a brief summary of the model.

Chapter Two

The Multics Virtual Memory Manager

In this chapter, the Multics virtual memory manager is examined. The chapter is divided into three sections. The first describes the environment and context in which the Multics virtual memory manager exists. The second explains some of the more technical details in the implementation of the Multics virtual memory manager. A reader who is familiar with Multics may skip these sections without loss of continuity. The third section examines some of the problems in the Multics virtual memory manager which will be addressed by succeeding chapters.

2.1 The Multics File System in Brief

Before examining the details of the Multics virtual memory manager, some higher level context is necessary. Multics supports a file system which is organized as a tree hierarchy of directories and segments. A representative sample tree is shown in figure II-1. In the figure, circles represent directories, rectangles stand for segments, and arrows illustrate the hierarchical nature of the tree. The top-most directory is named the ROOT because it is the root node of the directory tree. The directories USERS and LIBRARIES are immediately inferior to the ROOT. By convention, immediate inferiors are called <u>sons</u> and superiors are called <u>parents</u>. Other familial relation names are used to describe other relationships (e.g. brother). The ROOT is the only directory or segment in the hierarchy that does not have a parent. Thus, the parent relation imposes a partial ordering on all elements of the hierarchy, and the ROOT is the supremum of the tree. For more detail, the interested reader may want to examine some of the Multics literature [Organick, 1972; Bensoussan, Clingen, and Daley, 1972].

<u>Directories</u> are simply catalogues. They may contain segments, links, or other directories. <u>Segments</u> hold information, which can typically be programs, data, or text. A <u>link</u> is a named pointer to another element in the file system tree. Thus, directory Jones could contain a link to the segment FORTRAN which is in the directory COMPILERS.

Segments use storage in 1024-word blocks called <u>pages</u>. Associated with each segment is the number of pages that it uses. This is known as the segment's length. Users are charged for the storage used by their segments,





Figure II-1 A Sample Directory Tree

where the charge for a segment is supposed to reflect the amount of secondary memory allocated to the segment over some period of time. However, not all pages of a segment require secondary memory. A very common occurrence is for all 1024 words of a page to hold the value zero. In this case, the page is called a <u>zero page</u>. By not allocating space for zero pages on secondary memory, the space can be made available for other, non-zero pages. This policy imposes some restrictions on the operating system which will be discussed later. For the purposes of this section, the policy implies that associated with each segment must also be kept the number of its pages which are non-zero, or, equivalently, the number of 1024-word blocks of secondary memory which are actually allocated to the segment. This number is called <u>frames</u> used.

Storage charges are accumulated in a set of designated directories which are called <u>quota directories</u>. Each quota directory holds a <u>quota cell</u> for this purpose. Note that not all directories have quota cells. However, a directory may have a quota cell only if its immediate parent has one (except, of course, the ROOT, which does have a quota cell). Thus, quota directories are also organized into a hierarchy, which is a connected subset of the directory hierarchy. To distinguish between them, the hierarchy of all segments, directories, and links is called the <u>directory hierarchy</u>, and the hierarchy of quota directories is called the quota cell hierarchy.

Within a quota cell is kept the sum of the frames used of all segments charged to the quota cell. Segments in the file system are charged to the most immediate parent directory which has a quota cell. In figure II-2, the segments below directory B are charged to the quota cell in directory B, but the segments below directory C are charged to the quota cell in directory A because C has no quota cell. Note that the quota cell is considered a part of a directory, not inferior to it. Since segments can grow and shrink dynamically, the total number of frames used in the quota cell must be integrated Chapter II

Page 23



Figure II-2 Quota Cells in the Hierarchy

over the accounting period (typically a month) to calculate the proper amount of storage charged against the quota cell during the period.

To limit the charges for some quota cell, each cell also has a number, called <u>quota</u>, which is the maximum value that frames used may attain. Therefore, whenever a segment is grown, the quota and frames used of the appropriate quota cell must be checked and updated to see if more storage may be allocated for the segment. A quota cell is <u>consistent</u> if the values of frames used and quota are non-negative integers such that $0 \leq$ frames used \leq quota.

The quota cell hierarchy can be modified in two ways: quota cells can be created or deleted and quota can be moved from one quota cell to another. These operations can be performed by any user having sufficient authority, meaning any user having modify permission to the affected directories. No modification may be performed which would leave any quota cell inconsistent.

2.2 Some Details on Segmentation and Paging in Multics

The basic unit of virtual memory on Multics is the segment. A segment is a variable-length array of words. It has a length, a maximum length, (1) and uses some number of secondary memory frames (see the next paragraph). To reference a word of memory, a two-component address must be specified. The first is the <u>segment number</u>, which uniquely identifies a segment within a process. The second component is the <u>offset</u>. This indicates the proper word within the segment.

To simplify the management of physical memory, segments are broken up into fixed-length pages. At the same time, the physical storage devices (e.g. disk packs) are partitioned into <u>frames</u>, which are the same size as a page. The supervisor moves the pages of the various segments among the frames as required. For reliability reasons, all of the pages of a segment are permanently stored on the same physical device (physical volume). A Volume Table Of Contents (VTOC) is maintained on each physical volume. It contains one entry (VTOCE) for each segment stored on the device. Physical volumes are grouped into <u>logical volumes</u>. A logical volume may contain one or more physical volumes. Since a user may own a disk pack, the logical volume concept provides a way to distinguish among system storage and storage owned by different users.

⁽¹⁾ The maximum length of a segment can be changed by calling the supervisor. At all times, the maximum length of a segment must be less than or equal to a system-defined maximum length and greater than or equal to the segment's length.

The operating system remembers the physical location of every page by keeping a page descriptor, or page table word (PTW), for each. The PTW's of the pages of a segment are grouped together, in sequence, to form a <u>page</u> <u>table</u>. The page table, along with other information about a segment, is permanently stored in the segment's VTOCE. In order for the hardware to access a word, the segment containing the word must be <u>active</u>. When a segment is active, its page table, and some of the other information in its VTOCE, is kept in primary memory in a data base called the Active Segment Table (AST).

The concept of the <u>home</u> of a page appears throughout the Multics supervisor. It refers to that secondary memory frame on the physical volume in which the page is permanently stored. When a segment is made inactive (deactivated), all pages of the segment are returned to their homes.

Associated with each process is a special segment called a <u>descriptor</u> <u>segment</u>. This segment contains an array, indexed by segment number, of <u>Segment Descriptor Words</u> (SDW*s). A segment is assigned an SDW by the address space manager (see below). If a segment is active and the process has referenced the segment since its activation, its SDW contains the address in primary memory of the segment's page table and the access privileges which that process may exercise on the segment. Such an SDW is said to be <u>connected</u>. If the segment is not active or the process has not referenced it since activation, a flag in the SDW is set. If the flag is set, it means that the SDW must be connected before any reference to the segment may be completed. Note that a segment may have only one page table but an SDW in each of several processes. The descriptor segment also has a page table and, when the process is running, its address is kept in a special processor register called the <u>Descriptor Base Register</u> (DBR). A process can be executing only if the page table of its descriptor segment is in primary memory (i.e. the descriptor segment must be active). In fact, all descriptor segments are always active.

The second s

The hardware addressing mechanism (see figure II-3) works as follows: It is supplied with a two-component address, such as $\langle i,j \rangle$. The DBR is used to find the descriptor segment page table. Next, the value of i is divided by the number of SDW's on a page to determine which page of the descriptor segment holds the SDW of the segment. The hardware then reads the SDW to locate the page table of the segment. If the segment is not connected, a flag has been set in the SDW. When the flag is set, a processor exception, called a <u>segment fault</u>, occurs. The fault causes a trap into the supervisor so that the segment can be activated, if necessary, and connected.

When the page table has been found, j is divided by the size of a page in words. The quotient is used to index into the page table to find the address of the proper page. If the page is not in primary memory, a flag in the PTW has been set, which causes a different processor exception, called a <u>page</u> <u>fault</u>. The fault invokes the supervisor to read in the page. Finally, the page is in primary memory and the word is referenced.

For completeness, it should be mentioned that the pages of a descriptor segment need not always reside in primary memory. The page table of a



Figure II-3 The Hardware Addressing Mechanism

Chapter II

descriptor segment is like any other page table; if a page of the descriptor segment is not in primary memory, the flag has been set in the PTW and a reference to the page will cause a page fault.

The supervisor module which resolves page faults is <u>page control</u>. In response to a page fault, page control copies pages into primary memory. In addition to primary and secondary memory, page control may use the <u>paging</u> <u>device</u>. The paging device serves as an intermediate holding station for pages. It is typically smaller and faster than secondary memory but larger and slower than primary memory. Primary memory and the paging device have a very limited amount of space for pages. As part of the task of bringing pages into primary memory, page control also moves pages from primary memory to the paging device and from the paging device to secondary memory. The part of page control which performs page removal is called the <u>page removal algorithm</u>. To avoid conflict among different instances of page control, each instance must lock a mutual exclusion lock called the global page table lock.

It should be stressed that a page is a logical unit of 1024 words of information, whereas a frame or home is a contiguous physical unit of storage. At any one time, a page may be stored in several frames or none, if the page is a zero page. Frames and homes may be allocated or freed, modifying the amount of storage which is used by the segment, but not modifying the information content of the segment.

Conceptually, if no value has been written onto a page, the page is defined to contain only zeroes. Therefore, a process may read from a page even if no process has ever written into it. This feature creates a problem

for the management of segments, namely, what should be done with all of those zero pages? If they are physically stored, valuable space in secondary memory may be wasted. If they are not, they will have to be created at the proper time. The supervisor chooses the latter solution. A special <u>null</u> value is placed in the PTW for the page and the page fault flag is set. When in this state, a page is called a <u>null page</u>. If a page fault occurs on a null page, the fault is called a <u>quota page fault</u>, and page control will construct a frame containing zeroes in primary memory, change the segment length if necessary, and modify the PTW to indicate the location of the frame of zeroes. For reliability, page control will also allocate a secondary memory frame from the correct physical volume to be the home for the page. This sequence of operations is called <u>page creation</u>. Note that the creation of a page does not cause the page to spring into existence; it causes the logical page to have a physical representation.

Conversely, before a page is copied back to secondary memory, page control examines it to see if it is a zero page. If so, page control will <u>delete</u> the zero page by freeing the secondary memory frame, changing the segment length if necessary, and marking the PTW as null. Again, page deletion does not terminate the existence of the page; it eliminates the physical representation of the page. Zero and null pages can also occur if some process writes into a page, making the page contain only zeroes. Note that either a read or a write operation may cause the length of a segment to change.

Secondary memory frames are allocated and freed using the data base known as the File System Device Control Table (FSDCT). This data base contains one entry for each frame of each physical volume configured into the system. The entry consists of one bit, indicating whether the corresponding frame is allocated or freed.

The supervisor module which handles segment faults is <u>segment control</u>. It is responsible for activating and connecting segments on demand and controls the AST data base. Because there is a limited amount of space in the AST for page tables, activating one segment usually requires the deactivation of another. Segment control also handles deactivations. To conserve space in the AST, the page tables of active segments are grouped according to their size. The size of a page table in the AST is determined by finding the smallest power of four that is greater than or equal to the length of the segment. (1) An active segment can grow whenever page control adds zero pages to it. If an active segment grows too much, it needs a larger page table. The size of the page table is stored in the SDW. If an attempt is made to reference a page for which there is no PTW, the hardware will detect this and cause a <u>bound fault</u>. Segment control resolves a bound fault by allocating a larger page table.

Naturally, some segments must remain permanently in primary memory. The most obvious example is the segment which holds page control itself. Since page control directs paging, if it were not in primary memory, it could not be executed, and paging would cease. Therefore, segments such as page control and the AST are implemented from special unpaged segments. An unpaged segment

⁽¹⁾ In a VTOCE, a full-length version of the page table is stored. A shorter page table can be placed in the AST only if the last pages of the segment are null.

Chapter II

has no page table. This fact is indicated by the state of a flag in the SDW, and the processor, upon finding such a segment, knows not to look for a page table. Instead, the address in the SDW is the absolute address, in primary memory, of the first word in the segment.

Similarly, some paged segments, such as segment control, should not be deactivated. If segment control were deactivated, there would be no executable program that could activate segments. Consequently, segment control is an example of an <u>always active segment</u>. This is shown by the state of a <u>hold</u> <u>flag</u> in the AST entry (ASTE) for segment control. Segment control knows that if the hold flag is set, the segment must not be deactivated.

The <u>file system</u> is responsible for the permanent storage of segments. At this level, segments are the logical nodes of a directory tree. One of the purposes of the file system is to provide a convenient, user-oriented, global name space for segments. In addition, the file system maintains segment attributes. Some example attributes are the segment's access control list (ACL), its maximum length, the date and time it was last modified, the identifier of the physical volume on which it is stored, and the address of its VTOCE. The file system provides the ability to create or delete segments and list or modify their attributes. Directories are special extended-type objects, implemented by segments, which may be examined or modified only through calls to the supervisor.

The file system must also maintain the quota cell hierarchy. The function of the quota mechanism includes the ability to move quota between a quota cell and one of its immediate inferiors and the ability to create and delete quota cells. When these operations occur, the file system must make the appropriate modifications to the quota cell tree.

A segment, identified by its file system name, can be assigned a segment number through a call to the <u>address space manager</u>. When a segment is associated with a segment number, it is said to be <u>known</u> to the process. The address space manager also provides facilities to terminate or revoke the segment number-file system name binding.

The quota mechanism regulates the amount of storage allocated to the subtree under a given directory. One unit of quota corresponds to the ability to use one secondary memory frame. Every time a zero page is created from a null page, page control must check the appropriate quota cell, which is part of a parent directory's VTOCE and ASTE. The checking is expedited by requiring all parent directories of an active segment to be active. In that way, the quota cell is guaranteed to be available in primary memory if needed. Unfortunately, this also ties up primary memory space for quota cells which are rarely needed. Each ASTE contains a pointer to the ASTE of the segment's parent directory. Page control finds the proper quota cell by stepping through the chain of parent directories until a directory is found which contains a quota cell. By definition, this is the quota cell for which page control is searching. Intermediate directories, those between a segment and the directory containing the quota cell against which the segment is charged, do not have quota cells. A quota cell contains the amount of quota that may be used by all segments which are charged against it and the amount that is actually

being used (frames used). At no time can the value of frames used exceed the value of quota. For accounting purposes, a quota cell also contains an estimate of the time-frames used integral charged to that quota cell since the start of the accounting period. If an attempt is made to use more quota than is available from a quota cell, a record quota overflow condition is signaled to the user by the supervisor.

Page control relies on segment control to maintain the correct value of the parent ASTE pointer. Since segment control also depends on page control to implement the demand paging algorithm, there is a dependency loop in the virtual memory manager.

From time to time, it is necessary to revoke the access privileges that a process may exercise on an active segment. This is done by setting the segment fault flag in the SDW. Segment control can differentiate between this kind of segment fault and a normal segment fault because the value stored into the SDW is different in each case. Segment control then reflects an access revocation fault to the proper fault handler.

The concepts of zero page and null page have been discussed earlier in this section. Before going to the next section, one refinement of a similar nature needs to be presented. A <u>semi-null page</u> belongs to an intermediate class of pages which has been introduced in an effort to improve performance. They are relevant to this thesis because they exist now on Multics, and will appear in a slightly modified form in chapter four. A semi-null page represents a page of zeroes. It is not physically stored in secondary memory, but
Chapter II

<u>is</u> associated with a secondary memory home. The system designers feel that a zero page can be created faster than a zero page can be moved from secondary memory. Before removing a page from primary memory, page control checks whether the page is a zero page. If so, contrary to the statement made earlier in this section, the page is transformed into the semi-null state and the home associated with it is <u>not</u> freed. Frames used, however, is decremented. If the page is brought back into primary memory before the segment is deactivated, a zero page can be manufactured without also having to allocate a home on secondary memory. A semi-null page is finally changed into a null page when the segment is deactivated. The advantages of semi-null pages are that they can reduce the number of I/O operations to secondary memory and they can reduce the frequency of allocations from secondary memory. One interesting aspect of semi-null pages is that, by the current definition, they do not use quota. This produces the slightly anomalous situation that a home can be associated with a page and yet not be charged against any quota cell. 2.3 Some Problems with the Current Virtual Memory Manager

Although the description of the Multics virtual memory manager given in section 2.2 is not exhaustive, enough background has been presented to discuss some of the weaknesses in the implementation. In this section, two specific problems with the virtual memory manager will be examined. These are not the only problems, but have been chosen to illustrate the poor modularization of the virtual memory manager. The nature of the problems can be characterized as <u>functional entanglement</u>, meaning that the functions to be performed are poorly distributed among the modules. The modules interact badly, producing complexity and making the system difficult to understand. These problems are typical of the confusion in the implementation of the virtual memory manager. They are examples of the second facet of the overall problem discussed in section 1.1.

In the first example, an artificial recursion is used to handle paging under special circumstances. Besides the fact that the recursion is difficult to understand, the existence of the recursion masks a much simpler solution, which will be presented in chapters four and five. In the second example, the current modularization is shown to be defective because it does not adequately reflect the needs of virtual memory management. An important factor, resource control, is underemphasized.

Chapter II

2.3.1 Page Faults on the FSDCT

A process takes a page fault either to copy a page into primary memory or to create a page of some segment. The actions required are different for each case, but the same module, page control, handles both. If a page is to be created, page control must find a free home for it on the proper physical volume. To do this, page control uses the FSDCT data base. The FSDCT can be quite large, so it is kept in a paged segment. Therefore, page control, the module which handles page faults, must be able to take a page fault on the FSDCT.

Not surprisingly, this is done with a special case mechanism. Page control first checks to see if the needed page of the FSDCT is already in primary memory. If not, page control carefully stores the data about the page fault being processed and calls itself recursively to copy the FSDCT page. The size of the FSDCT cannot be changed by page control, so page control need never try to create a page for the FSDCT (another special mechanism is used). This guarantees that there are no potentially infinite sequences of page faults on the FSDCT. However, page control must be careful not to destroy any data relating to the original page fault.

There is a certain elegance to the idea of using a recursive mechanism to reference the FSDCT. Taken as a whole, however, the mechanism reeks of poor design. Rather than performing a real recursion and faulting on the FSDCT, page control modifies its environment to look as though a fault had been taken. After copying the page of the FSDCT, an artificial return again modifies the environment so that the original page fault can be processed. This very artificial recursion is extremely hard to decipher. Instead of achieving any economy of mechanism, the recursive use of page control makes the understanding of the virtual memory manager more difficult.

2.3.2 A Peek at the Quota Problem

The term <u>quota problem</u> is used loosely to refer to a large set of complexities in the supervisor. It is an example of functional entanglement on a large scale. Rather than attempt to discuss the entire problem, this section will present one aspect of the quota problem.

The hierarchy of quota cells is dynamic, meaning that it can undergo frequent modifications. Such modifications are the result of requests to the supervisor from users having sufficient authority. Since quota cells are modified by page control when creating or deleting a page, modifications to the quota cell hierarchy must be coordinated with page control.

When a user wishes to change the quota cell hierarchy in some way, the user issues a request to that effect to the supervisor. The supervisor first validates that the user has sufficient authority to request the modifications and then calls the program which modifies the quota cell hierarchy, quotaw, to perform the operations. To avoid any conflict with page control, quotaw first locks the global page table lock. Since both quotaw and page control use quota cells as data bases, locking the lock guarantees that only quotaw can modify the contents of any quota cell. Unfortunately, locking the lock also stops all paging activity in the system. Next, quotaw checks the request to ensure that the quota cells affected will remain consistent after the modifiChapter II

cation. Finally, if the check succeeds, the request is performed and the lock unlocked.

This description seems simple enough, but to what module does quotaw belong? Since quotaw locks the global page table lock, a fair assumption might be that it belongs in the page control module. This would mean that page control is responsible for copying pages, creating pages, and modifying the quota cell hierarchy. That is a very large task to be performed by one module. In addition, the quota cells of active directories are kept in the ASTE's of the directories, which are supposed to be part of a segment control data base. If quotaw is part of page control, it should not manipulate the data bases belonging to other modules. Suppose, on the other hand, that quotaw is not part of page control. Then it violates any semblance of modularity by locking the global page table lock. No matter how segment control and page control are chosen, the existence of quotaw ruins the division between them and makes each dependent on the other.

2.3.3 Conclusion

The Multics virtual memory manager is loosely organized into two modules, segment control and page control. The two modules are pictured in figure II-4. The fact that each module depends on the other is symptomatic of poor modularization. However, it should be noted that the structure does conform to the original specification of the virtual memory manager. When the specification was developed, mutual dependencies, such as those displayed by page control and segment control, were not considered unacceptable. Later advances



Figure II-4 Structure of the Multics Virtual Memory Manager

in modularization revealed that mutual dependencies led to difficulties in understanding and implementation (see section 1.1),

Examination of the internal operation of each module reveals a clue for how to remedy the problem: Page control is responsible for two separate functions, paging and the control of page resources. Segment control is also responsible for two functions, control of page resources and segmentation. It should therefore not be surprising that the interface between them shows so many interconnections and that many of the interconnections concern resource control. The interface is exactly what could be expected if someone arbitrarily divided a resource control module into two parts and incorporated one part into segment control and the other part into page control.

Chapter II

2.4 Summary

The Multics virtual memory manager and the Multics addressing mechanism have been presented in some detail. Using this foundation, two of the problems found in the current implementation were discussed. The fundamental weakness is the absence of a simple, complete, consistent specification of what the virtual memory manager should implement. The existing specification is not complete in that it does not cover resource control. In the implementation, the existing specification is followed as closely as possible, but resource control cannot be simply added to the virtual memory manager without ruining the modularization. In succeeding chapters, the issue of how to devise a better modularization will be addressed.

Chapter Three

A Three Layer Virtual Memory Manager

In chapter two, discussion centered on how the Multics virtual memory manager is structured and what is wrong with it. Now it is time to address the question of what to do about it. The remainder of this thesis will develop a model of the Multics virtual memory manager. There are two reasons for doing this: one specific and one general. By proposing a model and comparing it to the real system, we can attempt to rectify the drawbacks already outlined. If valid, the model will embody the fundamentals of the virtual memory manager and can serve as a guide to future development and maintenance on Multics. In a larger sense, a model can separate the important issues from the unimportant. In this way, we can learn which considerations should be explored when virtual memory is encountered in a different context.

Section one of this chapter discusses modularization issues of how the model should be constructed. A method will be presented for modularizing a system. In section two, the method will be applied to the virtual memory manager to arrive at a a particular set of modules. Section three discusses why and how the set of modules should be ordered into three layers. Finally, we discuss a particular technique, type extension, for imposing our structure on the current system. This technique will be used in chapters four and five. Section four may be skipped if the reader is familiar with type extension in the context of operating systems.

3.1 Modularization

The concept of modularity has been important in programing for a long time. It grew out of the need to be able to develop and maintain large, complex systems. By breaking large programs into smaller, simpler ones, the system could be written, compiled, tested, and debugged in parallel, thus increasing the productivity of a programing team. Of course, a program cannot be divided arbitrarily, because there is no reason to believe that an arbitrary division would allow the parts to be developed asparately. When a system is modularized, the modules have connections to each other in various ways. By connections, we mean the assumptions which the modules make about one another [Parnas, 1971]. If we are not careful, increasing the numbers of the target modules may cause the number of connections to grow in a combinatorial explosion. Therefore, while breaking the system into smally simple modules, we must also try to keep the number of intermodule connections to a minimum. The best way to do this is to divide the system along functional boundaries because, intuitively, those boundaries define a partition of the system having a relatively small number of connections.

So far, the terms module and function have been used loosely. This is because they are relative. To an operating system, one function might be virtual memory; but inside of the virtual memory manager, many subfunctions can be seen. Therefore, some techniques are needed which can help differentiate functions, and thus module boundaries, in a given context.

Chapter III

The first technique deals with data base references. If two parts of a system reference mutually exclusive external data, they should belong to different modules. The term <u>external</u> here means data other than arguments. Clearly, both a calling program and its subroutine will reference the arguments passed between them. This technique makes sense because if two parts of the system can be placed in different modules without increasing the connectivity of the system, they should be. The converse is also useful, i.e. if two parts of the system reference the same data bases, they are likely to be parts of the same module. This technique is the strongest because functions are frequently described and thought of in terms of their effects on data.

The second technique is that if one part of the system must depend on a second, but the second does not need the first, then the two parts should be implemented in different modules. Implementing or understanding a single module containing both parts is more difficult than implementing or understanding two separate modules. There are two motivations for this technique. One is that we wish to explicitly recognize dependencies in the system, both for informal certification and to increase our understanding. The other relates to the principle of least privilege [Saltzer, 1974]. If protection barriers are available within the system, they can be used in this situation to ensure that damage to the first part of the system does not easily spread to the second. This implies, for example, that the trigonometric functions should be separated from the floating point package, because floating point operations are needed to calculate sines and cosines but trigonometry is not needed for multiplication.

Page 45

Third, if there is a function or service common to two or more parts of the system, the common part should be modularized separately. This derives from the idea that there is no need to reinvent the wheel. Rather than force each user to implement his own file system, one is provided for all by the operating system. This has also been called the principle of greatest common mechanism [Hunt, 1976].

The fourth technique derives from the principle of least common mechanism [Popek, 1974; Schroeder, 1975] and, in some respects, is the converse of the second. It says that if one function is common to many users and another is common to only a few, the two functions should be separated. The idea is that the amount of the system on which a module depends should be minimized by placing unneeded functions in a separate module. This technique is not the inverse of the third technique and is, in fact, quite compatible.

The last technique involves the frequency of use. If two pieces of the system operate at different rates, they are likely to be parts of different modules. Consider a system having one user process and one server process. The user process requests two kinds of services, A and B, from the server. Service A is requested once a second. Service B is requested once a minute. Because of the disparity in the rates of the requests, the server process could be divided into two modules. One motivation for dividing the server is to guarantee that service for requests of type A is not impaired by interference with service for requests of type B.

These five techniques are not meant to be exhaustive or definitive. They have been phrased in terms such as <u>should</u> and <u>likely</u> because they are indicators; they can only give clues as to where module boundaries could be placed. Certainly, situations exist which would yield conflicting or misleading clues. In the process example above, suppose that both services required the same data base. Then the first technique would suggest that one module is appropriate, but the fifth would indicate two. These techniques are advanced to provide something, besides personal bias, as a basis for modularization.

Given a system comprised of only one module, the techniques can be used, iteratively, to approximate the optimum modularity. However, we will not attempt to prove that they can be applied deterministically, or that they are guaranteed to converge to the optimum point. The next step is to return to the Multics virtual memory manager and identify, using these techniques, what parts should be in separate modules.

3.2 Modularizing the Virtual Memory Manager

The Multics virtual memory manager uses four major data bases: the AST, quota cells, page tables, and the File System Device Control Table (FSDCT). (1) The FSDCT contains a list of every secondary memory frame available to the system, along with an indication of whether the frame is allocated for any page. It is used during page creation and deletion. The other three data bases should be familiar from chapter two. Naively, we might think, using technique one, that there should be four modules. However, some of these data bases are used together. Rather than examine the uses of each data base, we shall consider them as one pool of data. This is done for two reasons. First, we wish to start by assuming the virtual memory manager as one huge module. In this way, we can apply the techniques and, hopefully, arrive at a new modularization. Second, we want to allow for the possibility that the current data bases are not divided along functional lines. By looking at all of the data together, we can ignore the effects of the current modularization.

Examination of the virtual memory manager reveals three loci of reference. The first involves only PTW's, which are the elements of page tables, and a few fields in the AST. These data are used when a page is moved from secondary memory to primary memory or back again. We shall call this locus <u>demand paging</u>. The second locus is defined by the data needed for page creation and deletion. It includes the FSDCT, quota cells, page tables, and some fields of the AST. This locus will be called <u>resource control</u>. The data within the AST used for demand paging and resource control is disjoint. The

(1) In the current system, quota cells and page tables are part of the AST.

only overlap occurs on page tables. Careful study of the overlap shows that resource control references page tables to create or delete pages. A page being created or deleted cannot be moved. Thus, although some physical overlap exists, temporal factors ensure that demand paging and resource control never try to use the same data at the same time. The overlap can be conceptually eliminated by having resource control send requests to the demand paging locus to create or delete specific pages.

The remainder of the data represents the bulk of the AST. It is composed of many fields and, correspondingly, has many uses. The principal uses are for the activation and deactivation of segments, for bound faults, and to service external requests originating outside of the virtual memory manager (e.g. moving quota from one directory to another). This locus is called <u>segment support</u>. Remarkably, this locus does not overlap greatly with either of the other two. Some overlap does exist, but that is mostly a consequence of having segment support service requests. For example, a request to deactivate a segment will, of necessity, move some pages onto secondary memory and free a page table. However, only in a very few cases are data belonging to another locus used as decision variables for segment support. This strongly suggests the existence of a natural modularization for the virtual memory manager. Namely, one module for each of the three loci of reference.

The programs which are contained in segment support are paged. This means that they may move freely between primary and secondary memory. This also means that they must depend on that part of the virtual memory manager which handles paging. By technique two, this is confirming evidence that demand paging should be in a separate module.

The FSDCT can be a very large data base. It is so large that is cannot always fit into primary memory. To operate efficiently, the virtual memory manager uses a highly modified form of paging to move needed pages of the FSDCT (see section 2.3.1). With some programing effort, page creation and deletion could use the existing demand paging facility when referencing the FSDCT. This would eliminate a special mechanism and simplify the virtual memory manager. Thus, by the third technique, there is further evidence that demand paging should be separate.

The fourth technique also applies to page movement. In the previous paragraphs, we developed that the demand paging function can be common to both segment support and resource control. This technique also suggests that the management of paging belongs in a separate module.

The last technique provides supporting evidence of three separate modules. Segments are activated at a frequency of about 1.5 times per second, about 3 pages are created each second, and over 100 pages are moved from secondary memory to primary memory every second. (1) Here, again, is strong evidence that demand paging should be separated. Although the frequencies of segment activations and page creations do not differ greatly, we feel that the factor of two difference does suggest the possibility of a module boundary.

In essence, the virtual memory manager performs three identifiable functions for users. First, it is assuming the entire responsibility for demand

⁽¹⁾ For our purposes, segments are deactivated at the same rate as they are activated. They are deactivated to make room for a newly activated segment. Similarly, pages are removed from primary memory to make room for other pages, and thus are removed at the same rate as pages are brought into primary memory. However, page creation and deletion are quite distinct. Figures could not be obtained on the rate of page deletion, but it is reasonable to assume that the frequency of page creation or deletion is about 4 per second.

paging. By this, we mean the management of physical volume frames (homes) and <u>extant</u> pages so that the user is freed from worries about the physical location of pages. Second, the virtual memory manager allows the creation and deletion of pages. This second function includes the actual create and delete operations, the mechanisms to automatically invoke creation or deletion when appropriate, and the facilities to control their invocation according to policies specified by higher layers. Third, the virtual memory manager groups pages together to help implement the information containers called active segments, and provides many utility functions for external use.

Put another way, the first function physically manages the set of existing pages. The second function controls how and when the set of existing pages can change. The third function constructs segments out of pages to facilitate their implementation. The evidence dictates that the three functions should be placed in separate modules.

3.3 Ordering the Modules

As seen in chapter two, the Multics virtual memory manager is poorly modularized. The key, then, to curing the observed functional entanglement is to find a better choice of modules which can perform the same task. A module is a responsibility assignment [Parmas, 1972b]. In other words, a module consists of the collection of programs and data bases meeded to perform some task.

As was pointed out in section 3.2, the virtual memory manager performs three tasks or functions. As a first step, the virtual memory manager should be partitioned into three modules, not the existing two. Each module should perform exactly one of the virtual memory manager functions. This step is easy to understand, but how should the modules be structured?

From the considerations discussed in section 3.2, a preliminary structure for the virtual memory manager can be constructed. It is shown in figure III-1. The circles represent modules, and the arrows represent the module dependencies. The presence of the arrow labeled <u>A</u> points out an important consideration: Should the resource control module control the interactions between demand paging and segment support? This question will be answered later in this section, after some background is presented.

The technique of layers of abstraction was first introduced by Dijkstra [1968a]. It involves separation of a system into a series of linearly ordered layers, where each layer, consisting of a set of modules, performs a set of related functions. Higher layers may use lower layers, but lower layers may neither use not depend on higher layers in any way. In terms of the connec-



Figure III-1 A Possible Model Structure

tions among modules, the layering technique means that no connection between two modules may pass completely through a layer. If, for example, resource control is supposed to be a complete layer, the arrow labeled <u>A</u> should not be allowed because it by-passes resource control. By rigid adherence to a fivelayer structure, Dijkstra was able to design, implement, and debug a mediumscale system in a short time and with very few people. This technique seems to have some attractive properties, but is it applicable here?

The meaning of the term <u>module</u> changes with context. Viewing the operating system as a whole, the virtual memory manager is one module. However, within the virtual memory manager, there are three modules. This suggests that the system can be thought of as constituting a hierarchy of modules. Each module can be successively divided into smaller modules, until we have only individual machine instructions. In fact, instructions can also be subdivided until the boundaries of particle physics are reached. Simon analyzed systems taken from many disciplines and found the hierarchy concept almost universal [Simon, 1962]. In his view, organizing a complex system as a hierarchy is critical to understand, describe, and control the system.

This kind of hierarchy orders increasingly fine partitions of the system. There is another important module hierarchy, which is the hierarchy of module dependencies. It is related to the graph of the connections among the modules, given a particular partition.

Given that Multics is a hierarchy of module dependencies, Dijkstra [1968b] states the fundamental reason why the hierarchy should be viewed as a series of layers. The reason is that an important function of an operating system is to provide resource allocation. The modules should be ordered into layers to hide the fact that the modules themselves use some of the resources provided by other modules lower in the hierarchy. Otherwise, confusion reigns.

This is directly applicable to the virtual memory manager because, as has been stated, one of its functions is resource control. Thus, the virtual memory manager should be structured into three layers, as in figure III-2. The ordering constraints on the modules, which were developed in section 3.2, still apply, so demand paging should be the bottom layer, resource control should be the middle layer, and segment support should be the top layer. Note, in particular, the absence of the arrow labeled <u>A</u> from figure III-1.



Figure III-2 Structure of the Model

Because the system is layered, all dependence of segment support on demand paging must first be routed through resource control.

A general discussion of modularizing the virtual memory manager is all very well, but specifics are needed. Are there any methods of module description which can explicitly recognize connections? The answer is yes. Type extension is such a description method. The next section will briefly introduce type extension and show why it is useful.

3.4 Objects and Type Managers

Type extension is being used quite extensively in the design of structured programing languages such as CLU [Lisksw et al., 1977] and SIMULA [Dahl, Dijkstra, and Hoare, 1972]. However, use of this modeling technique for operating systems is still new. Philippe Janson [1976] has applied type extension to virtual memory mechanisms and David Reed [1976] has used the technique in studying processor scheduling and traffic control.

The type manager construct has several desirable properties that make it attractive for modeling purposes. The objects handled by type managers are completely defined, so there can be no question about the purpose, function, or usage of objects. Second, the interfaces among type managers are welldefined. All communication among type managers must occur openly across the interfaces. Third, the internal representations of objects are completely hidden from other type managers which use them. This ensures that no unforeseen side-effects can occur. Fourth, the dependencies among type managers can be generated in a straightforward manner. Finally, if the objects and their attributes are chosen carefully, their usage will be natural and intuitive. This is important, in operating systems design, to prevent the spread of complexity. In other words, type extension provides a natural way to modularize a system along functional boundaries. This is exactly what is required by section 3.1. These properties are by no means exclusive to type extension, but since type extension has them, it is to our advantage to use type extension in this context.

Page 56

An <u>object</u> is defined by the set of operations which may be applied to it. It has a set of <u>attributes</u>, which correspond to the properties of the object. One of the attributes of every object is its <u>name</u>, whose value must be unique over the relevant universe of discourse. A <u>type</u> is a set of objects which all have the same set of attributes. All objects of a particular type are managed by one <u>type manager</u>. For example, the objects of type REAL NUMBER would be managed by the REAL NUMBER type manager. They might have attribute sets consisting of the attributes name and value. The name attribute might have values such as x, y, or z, and the value attribute might be -1, 5, or 3.14159.... Hereafter, type names will be given in capital letters to distinguish formal types from the concepts that they are attempting to represent.

Some operations on REAL NUMBERS might be: creation of a REAL NUMBER having the name A and value 3, deletion of A, and addition of the values of X and Y and storing the result in the value of Z. Further operations could be defined so that the type REAL NUMBER corresponds to the mathematical notion having the same name.

More complex types, called <u>extended types</u>, can be defined in terms of already existing types. The <u>representation</u> of an object is the set of objects used by the type manager to implement the object. The <u>map</u> of a type is a data base, internal to the type manager, which indicates the set of component objects which make up the representation of every object of the type. Naturally, any operation defined on objects of some extended type must be expressible as operations on the component objects.

One of the strengths of the type extension modeling technique is the independence of an object from its representation. Users of a type need have no knowledge whatsoever of how the type is implemented or internally represented. Consider, for example, the extended type VECTOR. Using the type REAL NUMBER, the type VECTOR can be defined to correspond to the mathematical concept of two-dimensional vector. What about the representation of VECTORs? The representation is completely up to the implementar of the VECTOR type manager. VECTORs may be internally represented in either Cartesian coordinates or polar coordinates, using two REAL NUMBERS. The choice will probably depend on the intended or anticipated use of VECTORS, or which representation is more appropriate for the set of operations provided. Conceivably, the manager might use both representations or switch between them as convenient. The manager might even represent them in elliptical coordinates. The point is that the internal representation of a VECTOR is completely irrelevant to a VECTOR user. As long as the user and the type manager agree on a way of communicating about VECTORs, the user does not need to know anything about their representation.

Janson [1976] identified two fundamentally different kinds of types: <u>create/delete (C/D)</u> types and <u>allocate/free (A/F)</u> types. There is essentially an infinite supply of C/D type objects. They are created as needed, used, and then discarded. Most work involving types has concentrated on C/D objects. A/F objects can be neither created nor destroyed. They exist in limited numbers. They are allocated as needed and as available, used, and then freed for subsequent use. The manufacture of A/F objects falls under the category of reconfiguration, which is thoroughly treated by Schell [1971]. In computer system, A/F objects generally have hardware representations and represent some reusable resource (e.g. secondary memory frames). Chapter III

When using objects for operating system design, five dependencies among type managers can be identified:

iense is nie weeter Billingeraar

(1) Component -- the type manager for type A is dependent upon the type manager(s) which provides the memory space in which objects of type A are stored.

(2) Program -- type A type manager depends on the type manager(s) which provides the memory space in which the programs implementing the type A type manager are stored.

(3) Map -- type A type manager depends upon the type manager(s) which provides the memory space in which the map and other data bases are stored for the manager of type A.

(4) Environment -- type A type manager depends on the type manager(s) which structures the address space or naming environment of programs that implement type A.

(5) Interpreter -- type A type manager depends on the type manager(s) which controls the allocation of processor resources which are used to imple-

Put another way, type manager A depends on type manager B if the incorrect functioning of B can cause the incorrect functioning of A. This definition of dependence is intentionally precise and is narrower than the notion of connection. With this definition, we can capture the essence of which types need which other types and discard other kinds of interactions. For example, suppose type manager B performs a service for type manager A. A depends on B, by this definition. By changing inputs, clearly A can affect the operation of B. However, since a malfunction in A cannot cause a malfunction in B, B does not depend on A. B is connected to A because B certainly assumes that A wants the service performed, and both type managers much reference any arguments passes between them.

Type manager dependencies are transitive in that if type A depends on type B and type B depends on type C then type A depends on both types B and C. In operating systems design, it is important to recognize dependencies to ensure that no two type managers are symmetrically dependent (i.e., depend on each other). Clearly, if two type managers depend on each other, the security, reliability, and understandability of the system is very much in doubt. Therefore, the dependence relation should also be asymmetric and not reflexive. In other words, there should be a partial ordering (i.e. a hierarchy) among type managers which guarantees that no type manager depends upon itself. By examining the maps of the type managers, the complete dependency graph can be generated. Simple immediate will reveal whether the graph does or does not represent a partial ordering. Note that the dependency graph is similar to Parnas's hierarchy of uses [1976].

Note that in section 3.3, discussion centered on a layered structure, whereas in this section, a hierarchy is considered. The use of type managers does not automatically lead to a layered structure. Rather, the use of type managers helps to identify the dependencies within the system. To create a layered system, the designer must still examine the dependencies to check that no mutual dependencies exist and that no dependency by-passes a layer.

3.5 Summary

In this chapter, we developed a method to modularize a system. While the method was quite useful, no statement can yet be made about the optimality or applicability of the method in general. It is at least better than arbitrary choice or personal inclination. The method was applied to the Multics virtual memory manager. The resulting set of three modules needed to be ordered, according to their respective dependencies. Finally, a technique of formally describing a system was introduced, which explicitly recognizes module dependencies. In chapters four and five, this technique will be used to model the bottom two layers of our proposed structure.

Chapter Four

The Paging Manager

In chapter three, the broad outlines of demand paging were defined and we showed that demand paging belongs at the bottom of a dependency graph in the virtual memory manager. This chapter examines in detail the demand paging function. The function will be modeled by a type manager, called the paging manager. The model will then be related to actual system operations, as described in chapter two.

The essential function of the paging manager is to provide PAGE CONTAINER objects to higher layers of the operating system and, ultimately, to the user. PAGE CONTAINERS are designed to store logical pages so that they may be referenced quickly. The mechanics of physical management of PAGE CONTAINERS is completely hidden from users of the paging manager. The number of PAGE CON-TAINERs which may be in use at any one time is limited by the size of primary memory: The status and physical location of every PAGE CONTAINER must be maintained in primary memory, and there must be enough room to hold the words of at least two PAGE CONTAINERS. PAGE CONTAINERs are A/F objects, meaning that they always exist, even when not in use. 4.1 PAGE CONTAINER Attributes

The attribute set of a PAGE CONTAINER consists of a name, a data array, (1) a home, a used flag, a modified flag, a zero flag, and a core flag. The name of a PAGE CONTAINER uniquely identifies that PAGE CONTAINER from all other pages. (2) When a PAGE CONTAINER is in the free state, only the name has any meaning; the other attributes may not be referenced. The data array attribute holds the values of the words in the PAGE CONTAINER. The data array is also called the <u>contents</u> of the PAGE CONTAINER. The home attribute refers to the permanent secondary storage location for the logical data contained in the PAGE CONTAINER that the paging manager may use to store the contents of an allocated PAGE CONTAINER. (The use of this attribute will become clearer when PAGE CONTAINER operations are explained.)

The four flag attributes provide auxiliary information about the page held in a PAGE CONTAINER. The used and modified flags tell whether the page has been used or modified since it was allocated. The zero flag indicates whether the data array contains all zeroes. The core flag is used by the seg-

(1) In Multics, the number of words contained in a page is 1024. The particular number is not relevant to this discussion, but all PAGE CONTAINERS must contain the same number of words. Those familiar with the history of Multics will recall that the original design called for pages of two sizes, 1024 and 64. In such a design, either another attribute, page size, must be provided, or two paging managers must be used.

(2) There is currently a small controversy over the proper scope of object names. Purists insist that a name must be completely unique over the entire set of objects supported by the system. Given the ability to share information among computers, one can speculate whether the name must then be unique over the objects available to some set of computer systems (this is very much a research topic). On the other hand, more practical designers contend that a name need be unique only over the most relevant domain, e.g., the set of PAGE CONTAINER objects available to a particular computer. ment deactivation algorithm and tells whether the PAGE CONTAINER is in primary memory.

Chapter IV

Page 66

4.2 PAGE CONTAINER Operations

In the following discussion, operations will be designated like PL/1 call statements. Output arguments will be underlined.

and the state of the parts

The most fundamental operations are allocate, free, read, and write. The allocate operation can be represented as allocate (home, zero_flag, <u>name</u>). Its function is to select a PAGE CONTAINER from the pool of unused PAGE CON-TAINERs and allow it to be used. The value of the home and zero_flag arguments are assigned to the home and zero flag attributes of the PAGE CONTAINER being allocated. If the zero_flag argument is set, then the data array attribute of the PAGE CONTAINER is defined to contain all zeroes, regardless of the values found at the home location. If the zero_flag argument is not set, the data array attribute contains the values found at the home location. If there is a PAGE CONTAINER available in the unused pool, it will be allocated and the value of its name attribute will be returned in the name argument. If, for some reason, a PAGE CONTAINER cannot be allocated (e.g. there are no PAGE CON-TAINERs in the unused pool), the operation will fail and return to its caller.

The operation free (name, <u>zero flag</u>) returns the PAGE CONTAINER specified by the name argument to the pool of unused PAGE CONTAINERs. If the PAGE CON-TAINER contains all zeroes, the zero_flag argument will be set. Otherwise, the zero_flag argument will be cleared and the contents of the PAGE CONTAINER will be placed at the home location. If the PAGE CONTAINER cannot be freed, the operation will fail.

The read operation can be written as read (name, offset, <u>value</u>). The operation returns, in value, the contents of the data array element specified

by name and offset. Execution of a read operation also sets the used flag attribute of the PAGE CONTAINER.

The operation write (name, offset, value) modifies the contents of the data array element specified by name and offset so that it contains the value given in the value argument. Performing a write operation will also set the used and modified flag attributes of the PAGE CONTAINER.

The five remaining operations return the values of the home attribute and the four flag attributes. They can be illustrated as: get_home (name, <u>home</u>), usedp (name, <u>flag</u>), modifiedp (name, <u>flag</u>), zerop (name, <u>flag</u>), and corep (name, <u>flag</u>). If the PAGE CONTAINER specified in the name argument is currently allocated, these operations will succeed. If not, they will fail.

4.3 Dependencies in the Paging Manager

To satisfy dependency requirements, five object types are available to the paging manager. Three of the types provide storage: the primary memory manager, the paging device manager, and the secondary memory manager. There are also a primitive address space manager and a primitive processor manager. These last two handle the environment and interpreter dependencies of the paging manager, respectively. Component dependencies involve all three storage types. Data arrays stored in primary memory may be referenced immediately, but primary memory can hold only a small number of data arrays at one time. The paging device and secondary memory have larger capacities, but can be referenced relatively slowly because the data arrays must first be copied into primary memory. This means that the paging manager must perform a complicated juggling of data arrays among the available storage areas.

Storage needs for programs and maps are handled by the primary memory manager. This is done for two reasons. First, the programs and maps of the paging manager do not occupy a large amount of storage space. Therefore, the cost of maintaining them in primary memory is small. Second, because the paging manager is heavily used by most of the system, it ought to be as fast and efficient as possible. By storing programs and maps in primary memory, probable frequent references to secondary memory or the paging device for the purpose of accessing programs and maps can be eliminated.

4.4 Discussion

The paging manager provides PAGE CONTAINER objects to many ultimate users. Because of the importance of paging, the manager ought to be simple and efficient. The model, exhibited here, supports exactly one function: referencing pages held in PAGE CONTAINERs; other, more complicated functions (e.g. resource control) are performed by higher layers.

The most striking features of the model are that it is defined entirely in terms of PAGE CONTAINERS (no mention of segments) and that the demand paging nature of the paging manager is hidden. These features are quite appropriate and reasonable. As described, the paging manager provides a useful abstraction of memory for use by higher layers, namely, a set of information containers which can hold pages. Because of storage limitations, there are many more pages than PAGE CONTAINERS. Therefore, users of the paging manager must multiplex the use of PAGE CONTAINERS. This is why PAGE CONTAINERS are A/F objects. They capture the essence of how to manage a scarce, physical resource, i.e. by multiplexing. PAGE CONTAINERS should not be C/D objects because the paging manager would become more complicated and, perhaps, could not even be implemented because of memory shortages.

The paging manager interface should not be expressed in terms of segments because the demand paging abstraction operates completely independent of segmentation. Therefore, it should not know about them. By forcing a segment structure upon demand paging, the paging manager becomes more complex, must deal with considerations which have little to do with its primary function, and loses its generality. The desire that demand paging be hidden from users is also supported by the independence of demand paging. The internal details of multiplexing logical information containers among physical storage is exactly what the paging manager is supposed to hide. How PAGE CONTAINERs are managed is not important to users of the paging manager.

What is going on when a PAGE CONTAINER is allocated? An allocate operation is prompted by either of two higher layer events. First, some active segment is being assigned a page table in primary memory and its pages need to be accessible. In this case, the contents of the pages are stored in some home, which are in secondary memory. The module performing the activation then calls the paging manager, perhaps indirectly, to assign PAGE CONTAINERS to the non-zero pages of the segment. Second, some page is created for an active segment. Then the page creator needs an empty PAGE CONTAINER to hold the zero page. This is accomplished by assigning a home for the page and calling allocate with the zero_flag set. In section 2.2, a semi-null page was described. In this model, a semi-null page corresponds to an allocated PAGE CONTAINER whose zero_flag is set. Whether semi-null pages are actually stored in their homes is an engineering detail. However, resource control must know if the page is zero in any case.

Since there are a limited number of PAGE CONTAINERs available, an allocate operation could fail because there are none which are free. In this case, the paging manager should not automatically free one. First, the paging manager does not have enough information about the organization of the system to make an intelligent decision about which PAGE CONTAINER should be freed. Second, even if it could decide, the paging manager would have much difficulty
communicating to higher layers which PAGE CONTAINER was freed and why. There are two solutions to this problem. One is to provide enough PAGE CONTAINERs so that the paging manager would never run out. An upper bound on the number needed will be explained in chapter five. The other solution is to implement a PAGE CONTAINER freer which could be invoked when an allocate fails. Its operation would resemble the page removal part of demand paging. Its sophistication would naturally depend on the frequency of its invocation.

A free operation must occur when the page table of an active segment is being moved out of primary memory. Then, the pages of the segment must be moth-balled in a stable state until the segment is needed again. Any zero pages should be put in the semi-null state during the free, so that resource control, the caller of the paging manager, can put them in the null state. Other pages must be placed in their homes for safe-keeping.

The actual demand paging algorithm is hidden inside of the read and write operations. Details of the algorithm are emitted because they are covered quite well by Huber [1976]. With only minor changes, his multiprocess page control can implement the paging manager. For example, Huber discusses the locking issues surrounding the global page table lock and proposes several alternatives.

Page 71

(

Page 72

4.5 Extensions to the Paging Manager

In section 2.2, one of the topics discussed was that the supervisor uses several kinds of special segments for various purposes. Most of these are completely static in length so the supervisor disables the quota mechanism on them. In the context of this model, such segments are not subject to resource control and can be factored out. Therefore, it is appropriate to mention that such segments can be implemented directly on top of the paging manager. This introduces two new type managers, which manage SUPERVISOR SEGMENTS and the SUPERVISOR ENVIRONMENT. They support, in part, the component, map, program, and environment dependencies of higher layers, WThe SUPERVISOR SEGMENT manager of provides paged segments for the exclusive use of the supervisor. These segments are quite different from user segments in that they are not associated with quota cells and rarely, if ever, change lengths. The SUPERVISOR ENVIRON-MENT manager controls the haming environment of processes executing in the supervisor. There are two reasons for introducing these new type managers. The first is that the hardware, on which Multics is implemented, prefers to execute in a segmented address space. The segments may or may not be paged. Because of this limitation, the hardware cannot operate in a purely paged manner. Second, paged segments of the type described can be extremely useful to the supervisor. Without them, much of the supervisor would have to permanently reside in primary memory. This, of course, requires the system to include a large primary memory to hold the supervisor. By placing much of the supervisor in paged segments, more primary memory can be devoted to PAGE CON-

general and the second

and the second second

TAINERS. How these two managers interact with resource control and segment support will be discussed in chapter five.

4.6 Further Thoughts

A somewhat hidden issue in this model is the interplay between software and hardware. The traditional view is that the hardware is more primitive than the software. However, so far in the model, no mention has been made of the hardware. A very reasonable implementation might be constructed as follows: The read operation, say, is always invoked in hardware. If the data array is in primary memory, the value of the proper word will be returned without ever resorting to software. If the data array is not in primary memory, the hardware will detect this and transfer (fault) to software at the same layer. The software can then copy the data array into primary memory and restart the hardware read. The agent, hardware or software, which performs the operations is immaterial to the type manager and layering constructs. This theme will reappear in chapter five. 4.7 Summary

As seen in chapter two, the principal adverse impact of excess complexity on page control was that the same routine performed both demand paging and the creation and deletion of pages. The model outlined here shows how to perform only the demand paging function. This allows the more complicated create and delete operations to fit into a context more suited to their complex natures. Page 76

Page 77

Chapter Five

Resource Control

Resource control in a virtual memory manager is very tricky. On one hand, page creation and deletion is a frequent occurrence and must be handled efficiently. On the other hand, maintaining the entire file system hierarchy of directories and quota cells in a readily accessible state is simply infeasible because of sheer numbers. Therefore, to perform resource control, given the policy constraints, a subset of the file system hierarchy (those directories and quota cells currently receiving the most usage) should be accessible. This chapter will model the desired behavior of the resource control part of virtual memory management using two type managers.

PAGEMENTS are a new kind of object, in the sense that they do not fit immediately into the jargon and structure of Multics. In structure, PAGEMENTs closely resemble segments. They are, in essence, active segments with page tables. In chapter six, active segments without page tables will be discussed. Since our task is to separate the functions of the virtual memory manager, PAGEMENTS may seem out of place in this layer of the model. They are needed here because of constraints placed on the creation of pages. A page may be created and added to a segment only if three conditions are met: there is quota in the proper quota cell against which the segment is charged, there is space available on the proper physical volume to hold the contents of the page, and there is room in the segment for a new page. Because of the third condition, which is imposed by the resource control policy, resource control must be aware of the structure of segments.

QUOTA CELLS are introduced as a formal type to hold those elements of the quota cell tree which are currently in use. The remainder of the tree is maintained by the file system. QUOTA CELLS have a similar relationship to quota cells as PAGE CONTAINERS have to pages. To permit reuse, both PAGEMENTS and QUOTA CELLS are A/F objects.

The idea of partitioning memory objects into active and inactive elements because of constraints recurs often. One example is placing some pages in primary memory while the rest are in secondary memory. The constraint is the size of primary memory. Another example is active and inactive segments (see chapter two). The constraint, here, is the amount of virtual memory which can be devoted to AST entries. Janson [1976] discusses the nature and advantages of this idea, as applied to objects and type minagers.

5.1 QUOTA CELLS

A QUOTA CELL forms the cost center for the storage accounting system. For accounting purposes, QUOTA CELLs help maintain records of how much storage was used over some period of time by a set of segments. For resource control, the unit of account is one page, but pages are grouped together into cost centers at the QUOTA CELL layer. At this layer, pages are aggregated into PAGEMENTS and entire PAGEMENTS are charged against a single QUOTA CELL. This corresponds to the Multics policy that sets of segments are charged against a single quota cell. Although it is possible to permit the pages of a PAGEMENT to be charged against different QUOTA CELLs, no meaningful use for such generality has yet been found.

QUOTA CELLS are A/F objects, where the number of QUOTA CELLS available is limited by the amount of memory given to the QUOTA CELL manager for storage of components. As with PAGE CONTAINERS, QUOTA CELLS are A/F objects because a single QUOTA CELL can be reused indefinitely to hold different quota cells, as the set of most-used quota cells changes.

5.1.1 QUOTA CELL Attributes

QUOTA CELLS have four attributes: name, frame quota, frames used, and time-frame product. The name of a QUOTA CELL serves to distinguish it from other QUOTA CELLS. The frames used attribute is a non-negative integer which represents the amount of storage (number of frames) currently allocated to segments and PAGEMENTS which are charged against this QUOTA CELL. The frame

い、優別の原始的内になってい

quota is a non-negative integer which acts as an upper bound on frames used; the value of frames used may not exceed the value of frame quota. The frame quota and frames used attributes are primarily used for resource control. The time-frame product is used for accounting purposes. The attribute is automatically maintained by the QUOTA CELL manager and is the time integral of the values of frames used since the value of the time-frame product was last reset to zero.

It must be stressed that the initial conditions, when a QUOTA CELL is allocated, are very important. This layer of the virtual memory manager is not sophisticated enough to handle resource control all alone. This layer provides a sort of cache for quota cells already existing in the file system hierarchy [Janson, 1976]. The values in a QUOTA CELL simply reflect the values of the file system quota cell which it holds. These values are based on the status of all segments in the file system and not just the subset of active segments. This is why a QUOTA CELL must hold the quota and frames used for segments which are not even active.

5.1.2 QUOTA CELL Operations

Six operations can be performed on QUOTA CELLS. The first is allocate (quota, used, time-frame_product, <u>name</u>). This selects one QUOTA CELL from the unused pool, sets the values of its frame quota, frames used, and time-frame product attributes to the values of quota, used, and time-frame_product, respectively, and returns the name of the QUOTA CELL. This operation will fail if there are no unused QUOTA CELLS available for allocation.

Conversely, QUOTA CELLS may be freed. The free operation can be written as free (name, <u>quota</u>, <u>used</u>, <u>time-frame product</u>). This returns the specified QUOTA CELL to the unused pool and indicates the final values of its frame **quota**, frames used, and time-frame product attributes. If the name argument does not refer to an allocated QUOTA CELL, the operation will fail. It is the responsibility of the file system to merge the output values into the file system copy of the quota cell.

The frames used attribute of a QUOTA CELL is the sum of the frames used of all segments and PAGEMENTs which are charged against it. Since segments and PAGEMENTs can grow and shrink in size, an operation is needed to change the value of frames used. This operation is change_used (name, quantity). The change_used operation will fail if name does not refer to an allocated QUOTA CELL or if the result of changing the value of frames used by the value of quantity would be less than zero or greater than frame quota. Most of the changes in frames used occur because of actions by the PAGEMENT manager. However, if an inactive segment is deleted or truncated (shortened), the attributes of the proper quota cell or QUOTA CELL must be updated.

Most of the time, the storage used by segments is not being charged against a QUOTA CELL. Instead, the storage charges are accumulated by the file system at a higher, more static layer. Periodically, the accounting system executes a billing routine which counts the values of the time-frame products, resets them, and prints bills for users. During this process, some segments will be charging against QUOTA CELLS. Clearly, the accounting system must be able to extract these charges from both quota cells and QUOTA CELLS. This is done by providing the operation reset time-frame product (name,

Page 81

product). This retrieves the current value of the proper time-frame product attribute and then resets the value to zero. Storege charges will start to accumulate again at that time and continue until the product is again reset. The operation will fail if the name argument does not represent an allocated QUOTA CELL.

The fifth QUOTA CELL operation allows a user to transfer frame quota from one QUOTA CELL to another. The operation is move_quota (source_name, target_name, quota_quantity). The value of quota_quantity must be a nonnegative integer. This aperation will decrease the frame quota of the source_name QUOTA CELL by the amount given in quota_quantity and increase the frame quota of the target_name QUOTA CELL by the same amount. The result of this operation must leave the source_name and target_name QUOTA CELLs consistent (i.e. $0 \leq$ frames used \leq frame quota). The operation will fail if quota_quantity is negative, if the result would leave either QUOTA CELL inconsistent, or if either source_name or target_name does not indicate an allocated QUOTA CELL. This operation is called by the segment support layer described in chapter wix.

The final QUOTA CELL operation is a bit complicated. It is move_quota_used (source_name, target_name, quota_quantity, used_quantity). In function, it is quite similar to the move_quota operation, except that it also can transfer amounts of frames used from the mousce_name QUOTA CELL to the target_name QUOTA CELL. As before, source_name and target_name must refer to allocated QUOTA CELL. As before, source_name and target_name must refer to allocated QUOTA CELLs and quota_quantity and amesi_quantity must be nonnegative integers. If completion of the operation would leave any QUOTA CELL inconsistent, the operation will fail. This operation is designed to help

change the quota cell against which a segment or PAGEMENT is charged by performing the necessary transfer of frames used. For a change in the QUOTA CELL attribute of a PAGEMENT, this operation is called by the change_QUOTA_CELL `operation of the PAGEMENT manager (see section 5.2.2). This operation can also be called by the segment support layer of chapter six.

Why is this operation so complicated? On the surface, it would seem that this operation could be handled by using the simpler move_quota and change_used operations. Consider Figure V-1. Segment DATA is currently being charged against QUOTA CELL 1. The user wants to have DATA charge against QUOTA CELL 2. No sequence of move quota and change used operations will

QUOTA CELL 1 **QUOTA CELL 2** quota = 15quota = 5frames used = 9frames used = 0segment DATA QUOTA CELL name = QUOTA CELL 1 length = 9

Figure V-1 Moving Quota with Segments

effect the desired change without either forcing one of the QUOTA CELLs to be inconsistent or using a third QUOTA CELL as an intermediate. On the other hand, the operation can be performed by move_quots_used (QUOTA CELL 1, QUOTA CELL 2, 9, 9) and change_QUOTA_CELL (DATA, QUOTA CELL 2) (see section 5.2.2).

The move_quota_used operation is so complicated because QUOTA CELLS are only the bottom piece of the resource control mechanism. The policies of resource control are defined on the quota cell tree in the file system hierarchy. In order to implement the policies in the lower resource control layer, some complication is required. This operation seems the best way to implement the policies and yet minimize complication. Alternatively, the functions performed by move_quota_used could be handled exclusively at some higher layer. This, however, would force a potentially large number of segments and quota cells to be deactivated to allow the operation. The amount of time involved to accomplish the deactivations and the potential delays forced on many processes make such a mechanism unacceptable.

5.1.3 Dependencies in the QUOTA CELL Manager

The paging manager is implemented at a low layer of the system to provide PAGE CONTAINER objects for use by higher layers. The QUOTA CELL manager uses SUPERVISOR SEGMENTs for the storage of components, maps, and programs. SUPER-VISOR SEGMENTs, in turn, are made up of PAGE CONTAINERs requested from the paging manager. The QUOTA CELL manager must be given some amount of memory in SUPERVISOR SEGMENTs at system initialization but should rarely, if ever, need more. Those rare occasions would be necessitated by a desire to improve per-

formance, and should be handled by dynamic reconfiguration, rather than allow the QUOTA CELL manager to directly request more SUPERVISOR SEGMENTS. The interpreter needs of the manager can be satisfied by the same low layer processor manager that takes care of the paging manager. Environment dependencies must be met by a more sophisticated type manager than the one which serves the paging manager. The reason for this is simple; the QUOTA CELL manager executes in a SUPERVISOR SEGMENTED environment, whereas the paging manager executes in an unpaged environment. The environment type manager needed is the SUPERVISOR ENVIRONMENT manager which was described briefly in chapter four.

Page 85

and the grade strategy of the set

and the second states of the second

and the final sector of sector sector

e je za stanie stali

the state of the second st

A WAR AND A WAR A REAL AND A

12.24

Page 86

5.2 The PAGEMENT Manager

In Multics terms, FAGEMENTS represent active segments which are currently being referenced. They provide the filusion of large, linear, variable-length arrays of words, rather than sets of fixed-length PAGE CONTAINERS. PAGE CON-TAINERS are allocated from the paging manager to PAGEMENTS and are ordered into a linear array. This array allows the conversion of a reference to a word in a PAGEMENT into a reference to a word in a FAGE CONTAINER.

The PAGEMENT abstraction is necessary in the resource control layer because of three of the policy constraints in page creation: pages may be created for a segment only if there is room in the segment for them, all pages of a segment must reside permanently on the same physical volume, and all pages of a segment must be charged against the same quota cell. Given simpler policies, PAGEMENTs would not be needed in resource control.

5.2.1 PAGEMENT Attributes

PAGEMENTS are somewhat complex objects and have twelve attributes. They are: name, size, length, frames used, QUOTA CELL meme, used flag, modified flag, physical volume, core count, page table, page table modified flag, and data array. PAGEMENTs can be allocated only in the discrete sizes of 4, 16, 64, or 256. The size refers to the maximum number of PAGE CONTAINERs that can be elements of the PAGEMENT (i.e. the number of PTW's in the page table). If a user wants to grow a PAGEMENT beyond this size, a new PAGEMENT must be allocated. Frames used indicates the number of PAGE CONTAINERs which have been

Page 87

allocated to the PAGEMENT. The length corresponds to segment length, discussed in chapter two.

The PAGE CONTAINERs used by PAGEMENTs are charged against a QUOTA CELL. The QUOTA CELL name attribute indicates against which QUOTA CELL the PAGEMENT is being charged. This attribute thus indicates which QUOTA CELL's frames used attribute must be changed when the PAGEMENT grows or shrinks. As with PAGE CONTAINERs, the used and modified flags tell whether the PAGEMENT has been used or modified since the PAGEMENT was allocated or since the flag has last been tested. All of the pages in a PAGEMENT must have homes on the same physical volume. The physical volume attribute holds the name of that physical volume. If the PAGEMENT grows or shrinks, homes must be allocated or freed from that physical volume. The core count indicates the number of pages of the segment which are currently in primary memory. It is used by the segment deactivation algorithm. It is calculated by counting the number of PAGE CONTAINERs whose core flags are set.

A page table is essentially the map of a **PAGEMENT**. It indicates which PAGE CONTAINERs hold the information in the **PAGEMENT's data array**. Entries in the page table may either be page homes or special null values. A null value indicates that the corresponding information in the data array is all zeroes and, thus, needs no PAGE CONTAINER to store it. The page table modified flag indicates whether the page table attribute has changed since the PAGEMENT was allocated or since the flag was last tested. The last attribute, the data array, holds information. It appears as a linear array of words, any of which may be referenced whenever the PAGEMENT is allocated. Page 88

Chapter V

The page table is central to the PAGEMENT concept. It provides enough structure to groups of PAGE CONTAINERS to support a variety of sophisticated resource control policies. It also fits smoothly into the existing Multics view of a segment. Finally, separating page tables from active segments is an excellent way to minimize functional entanglement in both resource control and segment support. In resource control, we wish to capture a minimal segment structure on which to build. In segment support, as we shall see in obspace six, several functions interact in complex ways. By providing page tables in resource control, the complexity of segment support, can be reduced.

and the second states when an in the method of the

The second second was well a subscription of the second second second second second second second second second

5.2.2 PAGEMENT Operations

Since a PAGEMENT is a more complicated object than a PAGE CONTAINER, PAGEMENT operations are also more complicated. The first is the allocate operation. It can be written as allocate (size, physical volume, page table, quota cell, <u>name</u>). The size argument tells which of the four different sizes of PAGEMENTs should be allocated. There are four unused pools, one for each size, and the operation will melect a PAGEMENT from the appropriate pool. The other three input arguments initialize the values of some of the attributes. The values of the other attributes can be derived from them. For example, the starting values of the three fing attributes is "false"; the values of length and frames used can be determined from the page table. The information in the data array is defined to be the information stared in the respective homes listed in the page table. This operation will fail if there are no free

PAGEMENTs of the proper size. In Janson's software cache structure, the allocate operation activates or encaches a segment data abatraction as a PAGEMENT.

2 28

Conversely, the operation free (name, <u>physical volume</u>, <u>page table</u>, <u>quota cell</u>, <u>used flag</u>, <u>modified flag</u>) frees the <u>PAQEMENT</u> specified by name. The final values of the physical volume, <u>page table</u>, <u>QUOTA CELL</u> name, used flag, and modified flag attributes are returned by the operation. Naturally, the operation will fail if name does not refer to an <u>allocated PAGEMENT</u>. This operation corresponds to deactivating or decaching a segment data abstraction in Janson's structure.

It is important to stress, here, that the attributes of a PAGEMENT, as visible to a PAGEMENT user, are different from their internal representations. In this case, the visible elements of a page table are page homes or null values. Internally, however, the elements are PAGE CONTAINER names or null values. In other words, within the PAGEMENT manager, page homes are represented as PAGE CONTAINER names. The homes are passed on to the paging manager. Similarly, inside the paging manager, semi-null pages are hidden. When a PAGEMENT is allocated, the PAGEMENT manager, in turn, allocates PAGE CONTAIN-ERs for those pages which have homes. When the PAGEMENT is freed, the PAGE CONTAINERs are also freed and the list of homes returned to the caller.

These transformations are important because the different states allow a segment to be represented with different dynamic capabilities. In its most static state, a segment resides only in secondary memory, and its page table is in its VTOCE, which is also in secondary memory. Almost nothing can change a segment in this state, but if the system crashes, the segment is very likely to survive the crash. In chapter six, the next state will be presented. The third state occurs when the pages of the segment are in primary or secondary memory and the page table is in primary memory. This state is represented by PAGEMENTS. Non-null pages are held in PAGE CONTAINERS and are very dynamic. They can move from secondary memory to primary memory and back again quickly. Null pages have no homes and, if referenced, must be created. In the third state, a segment is more likely to be damaged by a system crash. By dividing the dynamics of a segment into states, different, useful information containers can be provided which abstract the important features in different layers. Also, low level implementation details can be hidden from higher layers. The file system does not need to know and cannot be helped by knowing the mechanics of moving PAGE CONTAINERS from secondary memory to primary memory.

The most frequent PAGEMENT operations are read (name, offset, <u>value</u>) and write (name, offset, value). Both operations translate the name and offset into a PAGE CONTAINER name and offset and call on the paging manager to obtain or modify the value. If the page referenced by offset is a null page, the read operation will automatically return the value zero without calling the paging manager. The write operation, in this case, will allocate a PAGE CON-TAINER. This is done by allocating a home on the proper physical volume, incrementing the frames used attribute of the QUOTA CELL specified in the QUOTA CELL name attribute of the PAGEMENT, calling the allocate operation of the paging manager, changing the frames used, page table, and page table modified attributes of the PAGEMENT, and, if necessary, changing the length of the PAGEMENT. Then the write is completed. If no home can be allocated, the write will fail. Performing either operation will cause the used flag attribute to be set; performing a write will set the modified flag. Either opera-

tion will fail if name does not refer to an allocated PAGEMENT or if the offset is not within the data array of the PAGEMENT.

The write operation contains the essence of the resource control mechanism. When triggered by a quota page fault (see section 2.2), the write operation automatically creates pages. Other layers become involved only if, for some reason, a page cannot be created. This is an elegant method for resource control. Unless a page cannot be created, resource control operates quietly and smoothly, but in a well-defined manner.

Three predicate operations exist to return the values of the flag attributes. They are: usedp (name, <u>flag</u>), modifiedp (name, <u>flag</u>), and page_table_modifiedp (name, <u>flag</u>). If name is the name of an allocated PAGEMENT, the operations will indicate the values of the used flag, the modified flag, or the page table modified flag, respectively. Otherwise, the operations will fail. If the flag is set, the operation will return "true" and clear the flag.

As an aid to reliability, the get_page_table (name, <u>physical volume</u>, <u>page table</u>) operation is provided. If the name argument represents an allocated PAGEMENT, the operation will return the values of the physical volume and page table (list of homes) attributes. This can be used, for example, as follows: Periodically, a higher layer manager can poll the PAGEMENT manager to see if the page tables of any of the PAGEMENTs have changed. If any page tables have changed, the higher layer manager can extract them and store them in a safer and more reliable place (e.g. in their VTOCE's). The values of the length and frames used attributes can be inferred from the page table. Two operations allow for the manipulation of the QUOTA CELL name attribute. They are get_QUOTA_CELL (name, <u>cell name</u>) and change_QUOTA_CELL (name, new_cell_name). The first operation simply returns the current value of the QUOTA CELL name attribute. The second changes the attribute's value, for reasons discussed in section one of this chapter. As usual, these operations will fail if name does not refer to an allocated PAGEMENT. To preserve the consistency of QUOTA CELLs, the change_QUOTA_CELL operation calls the move_quota_used operation of the QUOTA CELL manager (see section 5.1.2). The call is made to transfer the proper amount of frames used from the old QUOTA CELL to the new QUOTA CELL. Note that during a change QUOTA CELL operation, the PAGEMENT manager must inhibit any operation on the specified PAGEMENT which would change its length. Otherwise, the value of frames used might be inaccurate.

For the purposes of this model, change_QUOTA_CELL will always call move_quota_used with the values of quota_quantity and used_quantity set to the value of frames used of the PAGEMENT whose attribute is being changed. In any case, the value of used_quantity must equal frames used. However, if the target QUOTA CELL has sufficient unused quota, the value of quota_quantity could be less. Operations could be introduced here which would take advantage of the unused quota.

For the convenience of the segment deactivation algorithm, the get_core_count (name, <u>count</u>) operation is provided. Given the name of an allocated PAGEMENT, it will examine the values of the core flag attributes of component PAGE CONTAINERS. The operation will return the number of core flags which are set. The truncate (name, length) operation provides a relatively efficient method of discarding unnecessary pages. If the length of the PAGEMENT is greater than the value of the length argument, the PAGEMENT will be shortened by freeing PAGE CONTAINERS off of the end of the PAGEMENT. If the length is less than or equal to the value of the length argument, no change will occur. This operation is equivalent to writing zeroes into the relevant PAGE CONTAIN-ERS, but is less time-consuming.

The final PAGEMENT operation is also motivated by efficiency considerations. The operation is move_contents (name, size, <u>new name</u>). The value of the size argument must be greater than the current value of the size attribute. This operation says to allocate a larger PAGEMENT, of the size specified, move the contents of the PAGEMENT given by name into the new one, free the old PAGEMENT, and return the name of the new one. This is equivalent to freeing the old PAGEMENT and allocating a larger one for the data array. This operation is faster than freeing and reallocating because the component PAGE CONTAINERs do not have to be freed.

Move_contents is an optimization towards quickly growing segments. The corresponding operation in the current system has proven effective because segments grow frequently. A segment grows because some process references a page outside of the PAGEMENT length. Usually, the page can be created immediately and the reference restarted. Sometimes, the page is also outside of the PAGEMENT size, which requires a larger PAGEMENT. The move_contents operation speeds up the allocation of a larger PAGEMENT for this purpose.

and the second second

and the part of the part of the second

and the second second

化化学学 化化化学学 化化学

AND A MARTIN

and the state of the second second

5.2.3 Dependencies in the PACEMENT Manager Table School Lines School and the School School School School School

The dependencies of the PAGEMENT manager are mostly the same as the dependencies of the QUOTA UELL manager. SUPERVISOR DECOMENTS are used for the storage of components, maps, and programs; the low layer processor manager provides processor resources; and the SUPERVISOR ENVIRONMENT manager structures the naming environment. The difference is that the PAGEMENT manager also depends on the QUOTA CELL manager through the change_used and move quota used operations.

Because of hardware restrictions, the page table of a PAGEMENT must be in primary memory. Therefore, page tables are kept in an unpaged segment, like those used to implement the paging manager. All other PAGEMENT components can be stored in SUPERVISOR SEGMENTS.

Page 95

ing he was a serie before the series of the ser

1 1 1 1

5.3 How PAGEMENTs and QUOTA CELLs Fit Together

The PAGEMENT and QUOTA CELL managers must cooperate closely to provide the middle layer of the virtual memory manager. Although each supports one type, the abstraction desired is produced by a fusion of the two.

Two obvious connections between the managers are that the PAGEMENT manager calls the change_used and move_quota_used operations of the QUOTA CELL manager. These calls constitute dependencies of the PAGEMENT manager on the QUOTA CELL manager.

A more important connection has to do with initial conditions. If the managers are given correct data on which to operate, one can be convinced that the correctness of the data will be preserved. If, however, a higher layer, e.g. the segment support, passes faulty or maliciously contrived data, the results at the higher layer are unpredictable. The burden of consistency, here, rests on the higher layer manager.

Page 96

5.4 Resource Control and PAGE CONTAINERS

Two final items must be discussed. Both the PACEMENT manager and the SUPERVISOR SEGMENT manager use PAGE CONTAINERs to implement different kinds of segments: the PACEMENT menager uses them for file system segments available to users, and the SUPERVISOR SECNENT manager users them for SUPERVISOR SEG-MENTs. The proper way to view this is that PAGE CONTAINERS are partitioned between the two managers. How to we avoid confusion about which PAGE CON-TAINER is allocated for which manager? One way is to rely on a careful implementation so that neither manager tries to inadvertently or maliciously use the wrong PAGE CONTAINER. This solution will work, but places a larger burden on certification procedures to guarantee correctness. A more sophisticated solution would involve tagging each allocated PAGE CONTAINER with the name of the manager for which it is allocated. Then, the paging manager could check each operation to make sure that only the proper surger is performing it. In Multics, this solution can only prevent inadvertant use of the wrong PAGE CON-TAINER because there are no enforced protection barriers in this layer of the system. Any malicious program can subvert such consistency checks. In a more advanced architecture, perhaps using domains, a checking mechanism could prevent all incorrect uses.

A perceptive reader may have noticed that the model has departed from the Multics system because another layer of indirection has been added to the addressing mechanism. In Multics, references go directly from the SDW to the PTW to the proper word. In the model, they go from the SDW to the PTW to the paging manager to the word. The difference is that in Multics, the physical

location of the page is kept in the PTW. In the model, the physical location is hidden within the paging manager. This was done to allow the disentanglement of the resource control and demand paging functions, By introducing an extra translation layer, we can see much more clearly what is going on inside of the virtual memory manager.

In Multics, when a segment is activated, a page table is allocated and a set of PAGE CONTAINERs is allocated at the same time. However, the size of the set depends on how many PTW's in the page table are null. Therefore, the set of PAGE CONTAINERs on which demand paging may operate can change arbitrarily and without any explicit notification of the paging manager. To handle such arbitrary changes, the Multics page control becomes quite complicated because it must frequently check whether its set of PAGE CONTAINERs has been changed. Using the model, we can see that the Multics PTW serves two different purposes. The different purposes are masked because much of the resource control function is performed by page control. In the model, the difference becomes clear. For resource control purposes, the PTW represents the name of a PAGE CONTAINER or a null page. From this, resource control can determine the values of frames used for PAGEMENTs and QUOTA CELLs. For demand paging, the PTW holds the physical location of the page so that demand paging can determine where pages are. Hopefully, a future system designer will realize that in the virtual memory manager, an engineering decision must be made for either addressing efficiency or clarity of structure. The inherent complexity of the system is strongly affected by his choice. The dual function of the PTW again points out the independence of the type manager approach from the boundary between hardware and software.

Page 98

In section 4.4, discussion touched on the issue of how many PAGE CONTAIN-ERS there should be. Given the fact that the PAGEMENT manager can never allocate more PAGE CONTAINERS than it has entries in page tables, an upper bound on the number of PAGE CONTAINERS needed for the system can be computed. That upper bound is the number of entries in page tables plus a number dependent on SUPERVISOR SEGMENTS. Since the storage requirements of SUPERVISOR SEGMENTS are quite static, one can determine the number of PAGE CONTAINERS needed for them by counting.

Let the second second second

A second s

ing the constrained and the second second

(a) A set of the se

5.5 Summary

To support sophisticated policies, the resource control layer of the virtual memory manager cannot operate in a vacuum. It must embody enough knowledge about virtual memory to implement the policies, but should avoid excessive complexity. For Multics, we have designed the resource control layer to be the cache of a software cache structure. Thus, we can maintain the mostneeded elements of the file system hierarchy in a readily accessible state, and keep track of required information in a natural form. The internal consistency of resource control will take care of itself if no higher layer attempts to subvert it. However, the consistency of the system as a whole depends on higher layers feeding the proper information to resource control at the proper times.

Page 99

Page 100

Chapter ${\boldsymbol{V}}$

Chapter Six

Segment Support

The segment support function of the virtual memory manager groups pages together to provide the concept of active segments. Because of the Multics resource control policies, some of this work is already accomplished through PAGEMENTS. However, PAGEMENTS are not active segments, so further extension is necessary.

In contrast to chapters four and five, we will not attempt to model segment support. The reason is that a model would concentrate on the interface between segment support and higher layers. Since the higher layers have not been analyzed and dissected to the same degree as the virtual memory manager, a presentation of the interface would not reveal much about the proper workings of segment support. Also, the reader would get bogged down in technical details for which we have not presented the proper context. Instead, this chapter will be a general discussion of active segments and how to supervise the resource control layer.

6.1 Active Segments

Active segments are best thought of as an encached form of file system segments. They are the first step in allowing words of memory to be referenced. Because there can exist a very large number of segments in the file system, it would not be feasible to maintain a single, unified data base large enough to keep track of them all. In addition, since so much would depend on the correctness of such a data base, one crash could irreparably damage the system. Therefore, necessary information on segments is distributed among several fragmented data bases, each of which is manageably small and relatively safe from the effects of a crash. When a segment is activated, this information is copied into the AST. The information is not deleted from the other data bases, so, in the event of a crash, the system can usually recover without the loss of any information.

In the current system, PAGEMENTS do not exist. Their function is subsumed by active segments. Therefore, it is not immediately clear how to relate PAGEMENTS with active segments. The first order of business in this section is to discuss the nature of the information in the AST. Then we shall see how the information can be divided among PAGEMENTS, QUOTA CELLS, and active segments. Finally, we will discuss why, independent of the resource control policies, the PAGEMENT concept is valid, and simplifies the task of segment support.

Page 103

6.1.1 Information in the AST

In each ASTE, the information contained consists of five types. The first has to do with the internal management of the AST (thread pointers, allocated flags, and the like). This information depends only on specific management strategies and need not concern us here. The second kind of information determines the segment's context in the file aystem. Included in this category are: a pointer to the ASTE of the segment's immediate parent (remember, all parent directories of an active segment are active); a chain pointer to an active brother's ASTE; a pointer to the ASTE of a son, if any son is active; and an indication whether the ASTE represents a simple segment, a quota directory, or an intermediate directory. Thus, the relative position of the segment in the hierarchy is maintained. This information is used to help direct many operations of higher layers. For example, it can be used when moving quota from a directory to its son. The operation originates from a call to the supervisor by a user. Using this information, the fields of the proper ASTE's can be modified.

The third kind of information is the quota cell itself. If a quota directory is active, its quota cell is kept in its ASTE. This is used to implement the resource control policies and accumulate storage charges. Unfortunately, the space for a quota cell exists in every ASTE, to simplify AST management. Thus, since few ASTE's represent quota directories, most of this space is wasted.

Fourth, specific information about the segment is kept. This includes the page table, the various length parameters, used and modified flags, and

Page 104

the number of pages of the segment which are in primary memory. As described in chapters two and five, this is used for address translation, resource control, and demand paging. This is precisely the information which we have placed inside of PAGEMENTs and PAGE CONTAINERs.

The last kind of information addresses the problem that a segment may have a different segment number in different processes (see section 2.2). When a segment is deactivated, the segment fault flag must be set in all SDW's which are connected to the segment (i.e. all SDW's must be disconnected). To do this efficiently, the system needs a list of the SDW's connected to each active segment. The list is maintained by the AST manager (segment control).

6.1.2 Splitting Up the AST

The AST is the primary data base for the virtual memory manager. The information which it contains is used for all of the virtual memory functions which we have described. However, we have carefully tried to disentangle the functions so that they are clearer and easier to understand. If this clarity could not be extended to the AST, our model would be suspect. Fortunately, this is not the case. The information can be neatly divided. The third kind of information becomes the QUOTA CELL. A QUOTA CELL is allocated whenever a quota directory is activated. Conversely, a QUOTA CELL is freed whenever a quota directory is deactivated. This may seem to be parallel to the current system. It is, in the important sense that the QUOTA CELL is available when the directory is active. However, this scheme has the advantages that it fits smoothly into the model and it does not waste as much space in unused QUOTA

CELLs. Further, by providing separate data bases for resource control and segment support, we can feel confident that the two functions do not interfere with each other or permit communication through some data base.

The fourth kind of information becomes PAGEMENTs and PAGE CONTAINERS. A PAGEMENT is allocated whenever a segment is activated. However, a PAGEMENT may be freed before the segment is deactivated. This can be used, for example, to allow intermediate directories to be active, yet not tie up valuable page table resources. This makes PAGEMENTs more usable because the process of freeing one does not require the deactivation of a segment.

The remainder of the information stays within the AST. The first kind obviously belongs there because it is concerned with AST management. The fifth kind must stay in the AST because segments may be disconnected for several reasons, only one of which is for deactivation (see section 2.2). The second kind shows what the real nature of segment support is. Segment support directs the operation of the virtual memory manager. Within it is the information needed to accurately decipher supervisor and user commands which are necessary for operation of the system. In certain respects, the segment support layer acts like a traffic cop: Operations may be received at any time. Segment support must coordinate the execution of the operations to maintain the consistency of the system. This may seem unusual since we have already stated that the role of segment support is to provide support for segments. In fact, the two functions are the same. The only difference is in perspective. Segment support is like a traffic cop as seen by lower layers. Higher layers need know nothing of this. They only see that segment support performs many operations related to virtual memory.

6.1.3 Active Segments and PAGEMENTs

We have stated that TRUSHINTS are included in the resource control layer because of the policies involved. This, however, is not the reason for their existence. PAGEMENTs occupy an important place independent of the resource control policies, although the policies influence their structure. To operate properly, the virtual memory manager requires different kinds of information which have different lifetimes. FACE CONTAINERS have "the shortest lifetimes. One is needed only as tong as a page is being referenced. At the other end of the spectrum, active segments have much longer lifetimes. They are needed to make all pages of some segments accessible. They also hold directories which are parents of other active segments. A particular ASTE may only be distantly related to any segment being referenced. In between, there is a need for some information container to hold single segments. The container should allow an entire segment to be referenced, but does not made the Alerarchy context of an ASTE. That container is the PAGEMENT. If, as in the current system, this information container is fused with the AST, space is wisted, because the AST must have entries for segments not being referenced. Tf, instead, PAGEMENTs and active segments are separated, the different functions that they help implement become clearer. The PAGRMENT manager is concerned with ordering pages into segments and allowing them to be referenced. Active segments are used for interpreting operations according to the file system hierarchy.
6.2 Functions of Segment Support

Segment support is entrusted with the responsibility of maintaining the consistency of the virtual memory manager. By this we mean that segment support must supply resource control with the correct data and must return the proper information to the file system. QUOTA CELLs and PAGEMENTs are allocated and freed at the exclusive direction of segment support. The caveats noted in chapter five should therefore be applied to segment support.

Several specific operations, to which previous chapters have alluded, occur within the domain of segment support. First, segment support must allocate and free PAGEMENTs. One way to do this would be to have available as many PAGEMENTs as there are ASTE's and to equate segment activation with PAGEMENT allocation and segment deactivation with the freeing of PAGEMENTs. While conceptually simple, this scheme requires many PAGEMENTs that would not often be used. A better scheme involves fewer PAGEMENTs. A PAGEMENT would be allocated whenever a segment were activated or when an active segment, which does not correspond to a PAGEMENT, were referenced by a user. A PAGEMENT would be freed if one were needed for some other allocation or if a segment which does correspond to a PAGEMENT were deactivated, Naturally, when freeing a PAGEMENT, segment support should try to free that one which has been least recently used. Such a scheme parallels the algorithms used for page replacement in primary memory and for segment deactivation. The parallel should not be surprising, since it is a common one for the management of a scarce resource.

A second operation is the allocation and freeing of QUOTA CELLS. Again, this could be simply accomplished by having as many QUOTA CELLS as ASTE's. Of

Chapter VI

course, this, too, wastes space. A recent survey of the MIT Multics system shows that there are about 500 quota directories, as compared with about 1100 ASTE's. A somewhat better scheme, then, would need only as many QUOTA CELLs as there are quota directories. This would need only as many QUOTA CELLs as there are quota directories. This would need only as many QUOTA CELLs as there are quota directories. This would need only as many QUOTA CELLs as there are quota directories? A more subtitious algorithm would have even fewer QUOTA CELLS. If segment support needs to allocate a QUOTA CELL and there are none left free, segment support could deactivate a quota directory and its associated subtree, thus freeing a QUOTA CELL. The frequency of forced deactivations of quota directories is strongly affected by the total number of QUOTA CELLS available, so the system should be tuned carefully to minimize it. One way for the system to tune itself would be to have it monitor the forced deactivations of quota directories. If they occurred too frequently, segment support could ask the QUOTA CELLS. This, of course, would require that a new operation be added to the QUOTA CELL manager.

States in the second

As part of AST management, segment support must provide to higher layers the facilities to activate or deactivate segments and to add or remove entries from the connected segment list. Higher layers control these operation according to the rate at which segments are referenced.

Segment support handles bound faults. As explained in section 2.2, a bound fault occurs if a user tries to reference a page of a segment which is outside of the bounds of the page table. If the page is within the segment's maximum length, segment support simply calls the move contents operation of the PAGEMENT manager. Otherwise, an appropriate error message is relayed to the user.

Chapter VI

Another situation which must be handled by segment support occurs if the PAGEMENT manager tries to create a page and there is no space left on the proper physical volume for another page home. The PAGEMENT manager informs segment support of the problem. Segment support tries to relocate the segment on another physical volume in the same logical volume, because of the reliability constraint that all pages of a segment must have homes on the same physical volume. Segment support must try to find another physical volume and move the segment to it. If this cannot be done, the user must be informed that he cannot further grow the segment.

The above operations usually occur as the result of a segment, bound, or page fault. A different class of operations handled by segment support occur because of user calls to the supervisor. It includes such operations as deletion of segments, creation and deletion of quota cells, movement of quota among quota cells, and changes to segment attributes. The principal action of segment support is to interpret these operations according to the directory hierarchy pointers in the AST and invoke the proper operations of the resource control layer.

For example, suppose that a user wants to change the maximum length of a segment to X. The maximum length is maintained and enforced by segment support, when the segment is active. However, segment support will also check with the PAGEMENT manager, if the segment is associated with a PAGEMENT, to make sure that the length of the segment is not already greater than X. If it is, the operation cannot be completed.

Page 109

6.3 Summary

Segment support is the guiding light of the virtual memory manager. It must coordinate activities and maintain the context of active segments in the file system. The operations for which it is responsible fall into two classes: those arising from hardware faults during address translation, and those resulting from user and supervisor software calls. The information currently in the AST can be neatly divided among the resource control and segment support layers of our model.

Chapter Seven

Conclusion

This thesis has attempted to model virtual memory management in a computer system. As part of the modeling effort, the methodologies of type extension and layers of abstraction were used extensively. Type extension and layering have a broad applicability to computer systems. Several new languages use these ideas as a basis for the structuring of data. In this thesis, we have attempted to show their usefulness in operating systems. The resulting model and specification is, at least on paper, simpler and easier to understand. In the future, we can look forward to hardware support for objects. Therefore, it is important now to develop the necessary tools to use them for the construction of operating systems.

The significance of this thesis is more than that of a simple paper design. The system modeled is not a toy. Multics is a large, complex operating system sold commercially by Honeywell. The use of a real system is important to demonstrate that the issues involved are not only academic. The basic issue is simplicity. The task of proving the correctness of a system, either formally or informally, is much easier on a simple system than on a complex one. Perhaps more important, an operating system is maintained by people. Over time, the system evolves and the set of people who maintain it changes. The maintainers must understand how and why the system works. Because of this, a simpler system is easier to maintain than a complex system.

Chapter VII

7.1 Results

Chapter two discussed some of the problems found in the current Multics virtual memory manager. Although the details are quite specific to this implementation, the general problem of functional entanglement is a common phenomenon of large software projects. In chapter three, we considered techniques which control complexity. The keys were modular and hierarchical structures. Then, we argued how layering and type extension can help achieve a modular hierarchy.

A specific model of demand paging and resource control was presented in chapters four and five. This model is expressed in terms of objects. The point of the model is that the underlying functionality of the virtual memory manager can be preserved, but can be implemented in a simpler, more structured way. Although designed for Multice; the model structure is applicable to any implementation of virtual memory because the busic problems remain the same.

In chapter six, we discussed the final layer of the model, segment support, in general terms. The reason for this more general presentation is that there is functional entanglement among segment support and higher layers of the supervisor. A simple model of segment support cannot be designed without a detailed analysis and redesign of the higher layers, which was beyond the scope of this study. One of the important points in the thesis is the impact of module dependencies on the design of a system. The hierarchy of modules in any system is defined by those dependencies.

The structure of the final model is given in figure VII-N. The circles represent type managers and the arrows are dependencies. The horizontal lines



Figure VII-1 Final Structure of the Model

show the layering. For clarity, dependencies have been omitted on managers such as the SUPERVISOR SEGMENT manager. Although some of the dependencies have been omitted, the entire dependency graph can be drawn, and the graph conforms to the layering structure given in the figure. Note that in the given structure, the QUOTA CELL manager cannot be placed in a separate layer, because then there would be a dependency of the segment support layer on the QUOTA CELL manager which would by-pass the PAGEMENT manager.

7.2 Differences between Multics and the Model

2312 10 4 10 10 10 10

A new model or implementation can differ from an existing one in three ways. The first is that the external functionality of the new model or implementation is visibly different from that of the original. An experienced user can notice the differences, so the propriety of the functional changes must be examined. Second, the internal structure and functions can be rearranged without visible change. Such a difference would be visible only if the model or implementation were examined in detail. Third, and most subtly, the new model or implementation can represent a different perception of the functions that need not force any physical structural existing existing.

1999 - C. S.

7.2.1 Visible Functional Differences

The model presented here departs from the visible functionality of Multics in two ways. The first difference is that in the model, reading a null page will not invoke the page creation methanism. This change is visible to users through quota cells and through record quota overflow faults. Chaparoter two discussed the inconsistencies of creating a page when teading. The point is that a read should not modify the state of any beginent or quota cell. This change is not due to any feature of the model and is not original here; (0) it remedies a basic flaw in the design of Multics. This difference does require a change to the hardware, but several acceptable hardware modifications are known. While philosophically important, this difference can be

ath bit that there is the set of the set of

Chapter VII

omitted from the model or from an implementation. A more detailed discussion of the issues surrounding the reading of null pages is given by Stern [1976].

Second, the model modifies the external appearance of intermediate directories. In Multics, a count of frames used is maintained for all directories, whether or not they are quota directories. For quota directories, this count is identical to the count in the model, namely, the number of frames charged to the quota cell. For an intermediate directory, the count is identical to what it would be, if the directory were a quota directory. Therefore, in Multics, all directories have some sort of a quota cell, but in some directories, the quota element of the quota cell is ignored. This can be done, in the current Multics, because page control must step through all intermediate directories when finding a quota cell. Thus, incremental changes to all quota cells affected by creation or deletion of a page are very easy. The count, however, has little meaning for intermediate directories. In the model, we have omitted frames used from intermediate directories so that the resource control layer may immediately access the proper quota cell without referencing any directories. In this way, the potential dependence of resource control on directories is eliminated. This difference is also visible to users because, in the model, frames used is not maintained in intermediate directories. The advantages, however, are that referencing a quota cell is faster and the structure of resource control is simpler because, in every case, the quota cell may be accessed directly.

Chapter VII

7.2.2 Invisible Structural Differences

The internal structure of the virtual memory manager model also departs from the structure of Multice. The first difference of this sort is related to the second one noted in section 7.2.1 because it also involves quota. In Multics, all changes to the quote cell hierarchy are accomplished through the move quota operation. This operation transfers quota from one quota cell to another and creates or deletes guota cells where appropriate . It is facilitated by requiring that quote cells be available for all directories superior to any active segment, but it also requires that all segments in one directory. be charged to the same quots call. Using the nove quote used operation of the model, the same interface can be presented to users. This can be done as follows: If both source and target directories are quota directories, only the amount of quota in each quota call must be changed. If however, the target directory does not have a quota cell, a quota cell must be created for it, and all segments in the subtree under the target directory which were charged against the source directory's quota cell must be changed to charge to the new quota cell. This change is performed by invoking the change QUOTA_CELL and move_quota_used operations on each affected segment. Since the process of moving quota is infrequent, any loss of efficiency will be insignificant. Besides eliminating dependence on directories, the reason for implementing changes to the quota hierarchy as in the model is to allow flexibility in the resource control policy. This point will be expanded in section 7.3. Note that this difference and the second one above occur jointly. Accept both or

an an arrest state and state and state and

Chapter VII

neither. They are introduced to simplify the model and to clean up the quota cell concept.

The second structural difference is that the model has three principal modules, while the current Multics system has two. This difference has an important implication: The management of logical changes to segments (i.e. the creation and deletion of pages) has entirely different concerns than the physical management of pages. The two need not and should not be intertwined. Therefore, we can consider the usefulness of physical management (paging) independent of logical management (resource control). The advantage for the implementation is that the problems mentioned in section 2.3 and other similar problems have been solved. Several supervisor programs and data bases, most notably the FSDCT, can be paged in a natural way and resource control can be performed in a modular fashion. This results in economies of mechanism and a cleaner structure. The new structure facilitates understanding and comparison of the implementation with the specification. Examining the model, we can more easily appreciate how virtual memory works.

The final difference in structure, as noted in chapter four, is the added level of indirection in the segment addressing path. To implement the model fully would require a completely redesigned CPU, which is not feasible for Multics. The real point in this difference is not to suggest a hardware change at this time. Instead, we want to alert system designers that the Multics PTW serves two different purposes for two different layers of the virtual memory manager. This presents a trade-off between clean structure and efficiency which should be recognized. Given the trend in hardware speeds and prices, this trade-off may soon swing towards cleaner structure.

Page 117

Chapter VII

7.2.3 Philosophical Differences

There is a qualitative difference between the model and the Multics of today that is quite general to the study of operating systems. This difference exists independent of whether any code is rewritten. It is the strict view, in the model, of the system as a hierarchical collection of extended types, as opposed to the Multics view which organizes the system loosely. The most obvious use of a strict object approach is in system verification. Verification, of necessity, requires rigor, and thus cannot be applied to any loosely defined system. To this end, objects and types are quite appropriate.

Type extension represents more than a verification tool. It is also a general method of describing systems. It is a way of looking at a system which neatly captures the fundamentals of the system's dynamics. Type extension is concise, precise, and very flexible. Thus, it is amenable to formal description and manipulation. This means that type extension is a more powerful method of system description then simply describing a system in terms of modules.

State State of the state

and the second second

services and the services of t

Chapter VII

Page 119

7.3 Resource Control

In this thesis, we have examined some of the issues of storage resource control and how they relate to virtual memory. In this section, we will attempt to sum up those relationships. There are many policies which can be used to control the usage of storage resources. They range from almost nonexistent, where the only constraint is the amount of physical storage available to the system, to sophisticated, like those in Multics. This variety is one of the reasons for splitting resource control and demand paging. Any virtual memory implementation will need a standard demand paging algorithm to support it. The resource control policies, however, are part of the virtual memory definition, and will change as the virtual memory implementation changes.

In general, resource control involves four elements: a policy maker, a mechanism, a set of requestors, and a supplier. The policy maker dictates the policies under which all allocation and freeing decisions are made. The mechanism enforces the policies. It must be at the same layer or lower than the policy maker. Of course, there must be a way for the policy maker to inform the mechanism of changes in policy. The requestors are the source of requests to allocate or free resources. All of the requestors must be at the same layer or higher than the mechanism, but need have no particular relation to the policy maker or each other. All requests are directed to the mechanism, which decides whether to honor them based on the policies of which it is aware. The supplier actually performs the allocation and freeings and inter-

prets all other operations on the resource. In addition to the policies enforced by the mechanism, the supplier may impose restrictions of its own, e.g. it may decide not to allocate a resource unless one is available. The supplier must be at the same layer or lower them the mechanism. It is quite possible to combine the functions of the mechanism and the supplier. The critical factor in the location of the mechanism is that it is between the supplier and all requestors.

Resource control policies can be divided into two classes: one where resources are pre-allocated, and one where resources are allocated only as needed. The first class of policies has the advantages that overhead is small, and, once resources have been allocated, no time need be wasted in waiting for resources to be available. These policies can be shown to be free of deadlock, as long as all resources are requested before any are used. They have the disadvantage that a requestor may not know how many resources it needs, so unnecessary resources may be allocated. The second class of policies is less wasteful of resources, but requires sophisticated methods to avoid deadlocks. The second class includes some very complicated policies because a resource can be implicitly allocated by a requestor by simply using one that it does not have. In the model, one can bee instances where both classes of policies are used for different resources. PAGE CONTAINERS are only allocated as needed for PAGEMENTS: However, whenever a PAGE CONTAINER is allocated, a home is assigned to it, regardless of whether the home is ever needed.

and the second state of the second state of the

Chapter VII

Page 121

Very early in this thesis, problems with the Multics resource control system were encountered (see chapter two). Much of the work here can be described as reorganizing the resource control mechanism so that it will fit neatly into a type extension hierarchy. The reorganization, however, leaves the current guiding policies of Multics intact. The quota system is quite useful. It permits the creation of a set of resource allocation centers (quota cells). Resources may be allocated and charged to a center if the center has enough quota. The problem with the Multics resource control policy is that the centers are tied to the directory hierarchy. The directory hierarchy originated as a naming system. It solved some of the problems of global name spaces and the occurrence of duplicate names. In Multics, the directory hierarchy is much more. In addition to a naming hierarchy, it also embodies the authority hierarchy (access control) and the resource control hierarchy.

Instead, we propose the separation of these hierarchies, as much as possible. Logically, they are independent. Forcing them to be identical creates other problems. For example, a directory which contains a quota cell, against which any active segment is charged, must stay active. We have intentionally designed the bottom two layers of the virtual memory manager so that they make no assumptions about the hierarchies. Therefore, they could be used, without modification, regardless of how the hierarchies are combined. Separate directory and resource control hierarchies would allow segments in many different directories to be charged against the same quota cell, or segments in the same directory to be charged against different quota cells. These facilities are useful so that a user may structure his naming environment as he likes, independent of how his resources are controlled.

7.4 Directions for Future Research and Development

Since the virtual memory manager model is entirely on paper, we have had to appeal to the reader's intuition as to its simplicity and consistency. The acid test of any design is implementation. The existence of a working implementation guarantees that nothing has been ignored or overlooked. While we feel that the model is correct, the only way to prove correctness is to implement it. An implementation would require large amounts of time and computer resources, but would, hopefully, verify our results.

To further simplify the Multics supervisor, we can suggest that the interactions between directory control and segment support be studied. We have asserted that they interact poorly, but we have made no attempt to change them. The interesting problem lies in the relationships among the directory, authority, and resource control hierarchies. These hierarchies serve different functions, so should not necessarily be combined [Rotenberg 1974]. One of the advantages of the model over Multics is that the model makes no assumptions about these hierarchies. Thus, separate directory and resource control hierarchies could be implemented on top of the model, allowing segments in the same directory to be charged to different accounts (quota cells). Another interesting approach would be a multiprocess implementation of segment support and directory control. This could be along the lines followed by Huber [1976].

A process executing on Multics operates in several related address spaces. At times, the process is in an environment where it may only reference primary memory by absolute address. Most of the time, the process is in

Chapter VII

a segmented address space, but the segments might be unpaged segments, supervisor segments, or file system segments. The variety of segment types means that the process must operate in at least four different address spaces. How these address spaces overlap and interact is poorly understood. Research in this direction might point out a clearer and more efficient way to manage the sharing of address spaces.

In a more academic vein, another research direction is suggested by chapter three. In that chapter, we spoke loosely of a procedure for modularizing a system. The procedure involved the iterative application of a set of techniques. Projects, such as the one described in this thesis, would be greatly aided by a formal modularizing procedure. However, devising such a procedure is quite difficult. It requires careful definitions of modules and connections, a method for comparing them, and a proof that such a procedure will terminate with a correct result.

We also suggest further study of the need for objects in operating systems. The third difference between Multics and the model, noted in section 7.2.2, arose because we have no semantics for describing an object which is created or allocated by one layer and manipulated by a lower layer. One possible direction for study of this problem is provided by Janson's software cache structure [1976]. The appeal of objects is growing. Since operating systems are fundamental to computer systems, the uses of objects in operating systems should be better understood.

APPENDIX

Summary of Types Used in the Model

Type: PAGE CONTAINER

Attributes:

name

data array

home

used flag

modified flag

zero flag

core flag

Operations:

allocate (home, zero_flag, <u>name</u>) free (name, <u>zero flag</u>) read (name, offset, <u>value</u>) write (name, offset, value) get_home (name, <u>home</u>) usedp (name, <u>flag</u>) modifiedp (name, <u>flag</u>) zerop (name, <u>flag</u>) corep (name, <u>flag</u>)

```
Type: QUOTA CELL
```

Attributes:

name

frame quota

frames used

time-frame product

Operations:

Appendix

Page 127

Type: PAGEMENT

Attributes:

name

size

length

frames used

QUOTA CELL name

used flag

modified flag

physical volume

core count

page table

page table modified flag

data array

Operations:

allocate (size, physical_volume, page_table, quota cell, <u>name</u>) free (name, <u>physical_volume</u>, <u>page_table</u>, <u>quota_cell</u>, <u>used_flag</u>,

modified flag)

read (name, offset, value)

write (name, offset, value)

usedp (name, flag)

modifiedp (name, flag)

page_table_modifiedp (name, flag)

get_page_table (name, physical volume, page table)

get_QUOTA_CELL (name, cell name)

change_QUOTA_CELL (name, <u>new cell name</u>)
get_core_count (name, <u>count</u>)
truncate (name, length)
move_contents (name, size, <u>new name</u>)

References

Page 129

REFERENCES

[Bensoussan, Clingen, and Daley, 1972] A. Bensoussan, C. T. Clingen, and R. C. Daley, "The Multics Virtual Memory: Concepts and Design," <u>Communications</u> of the ACM 15, 3 (March 1972), pp. 135 - 143.

- [Dahl, Dijkstra, and Hoare, 1972] O.-J. Dahl, E. W. Dijkstra, and C. A. R. Hoare, <u>Structured Programming</u>, A.P.I.C. Studies in Data Processing No. 8, Academic Press, London and New York, 1972.
- [Dijkstra, 1968a] E. W. Dijkstra, "The Structure of the <u>THE-Multiprogramming</u> System," <u>Communications of the ACM 11, 5 (May 1968), pp. 341 - 346.</u>
- [Dijkstra, 1968b] _____, "Complexity Controlled by Hierarchical Ordering of Function and Variability," <u>Proceedings of the NATO Science Committee</u> Conference, ed. P. Naur and B. Randell (October 1968), pp. 181 - 185.
- [Floyd, 1967] R. W. Floyd, "Assigning Meanings to Programs," <u>Proceedings of</u> <u>Symposium in Applied Mathematics</u>, Volume 19 (ed. J. T. Schwartz) American Mathematical Society, Providence, R. I. (1967), pp. 19 - 32.
- [Hoare, 1969] C. A. R. Hoare, "An Axiomatic Basis for Computer Programming," <u>Communications of the ACM 12, 10 (October 1969), pp. 576 - 580.</u>

References

- [Huber, 1976] A. R. Huber, "A Multi-Process Design of a Paging System," S.M. and E.E. Thesis, M.I.T., Department of Electrical Engineering and Computer Science, 1976, and M.I.T. Laboratory for Computer Science Technical Report TR-171.
- [Hunt, 1976] D. H. Hunt, "A Case Study of Intermodule Dependencies in a Virtual Memory Subsystem," S.M. and E.E. Thesis, M.I.T., Department of Electrical Engineering and Computer Science, and M.I.T. Laboratory for Computer Science Technical Report TR-174.
- [Janson, 1976] P. A. Janson, "Using Type Extension to Organize Virtual Memory Mechanisms," Ph.D. Thesis, M.I.T., Department of Electrical Engineering and Computer Science, 1976, and M.I.T. Laboratory for Computer Science Technical Report TR-167.
- [Lampson and Sturgis, 1976] B. W. Lampson and H. E. Sturgis, "Reflections on an Operating System Design," <u>Communications of the ACM 19</u>, 5 (May 1976), pp. 251 - 265.
- [Liskov, 1972a] B. H. Liskov, "The Design of the Venus Operating System," Communications of the ACN 15, 3 (March 1972), pp. 144 - 149.
- [Liskov, 1972b] _____, "A Design Methodology for Reliable Software Systems," Proceedings of the Fall Joint Computer Conference, 1972, pp. 191 -199.

References

- [Liskov et al., 1977] B. H. Liskov, A. Snyder, R. Atkinson, and C. Schaffert, "Abstraction Mechanisms in CLU," to appear in <u>Communications of the ACM</u> <u>20</u>, 7 (July 1977).
- [Naur, 1966] P. Naur, "Proof of Algorithms by General Snapshots," <u>BIT 6</u>, 4 (1966), pp. 310 - 316.
- [Organick, 1972] E. I. Organick, <u>The Multics System</u>: <u>An Examination of Its</u> <u>Structure</u>, M.I.T. Press, Cambridge, Massachusetts, 1972.
- [Parnas, 1971] D. L. Parnas, "Information Distribution Aspects of Design Methodology," <u>Proceedings of IFIP Congress 71</u>, ed. C. V. Freiman (August 1971), Volume I, pp. 339 - 344.
- [Parnas, 1972a] _____, "A Technique for Software Module Specification with Examples," <u>Communications of the ACM 15</u>, 5 (May 1972), pp. 330 336.
- [Parnas, 1972b] _____, "On the Criteria To Be Used in Decomposing Systems into Modules," <u>Communications of the ACM 15</u>, 12 (December 1972) pp. 1053 - 1058.
- [Parnas, 1976] _____, "Some Hypotheses about the <u>Uses</u> Hierarchy for Operating Systems," Research Report BS I 76/1, Technische Hochschule Darmstadt, Fachbereich Informatik (March 1976).

References

- [Popek, 1974] G. J. Popek, "A Principle of Kernel Design," <u>AFIPS National</u> <u>Computer Conference Proceedings</u>, Volume 43, AFIPS Press, Montvale, New Jersey (1974), pp. 977 - 978.
- [Reed, 1976] D. P. Reed, "Processor Multiplexing in a Layered Operating System," S.M. Thesis, M.I.T., Department of Electrical Engineering and Computer Science, 1976, and M.I.T. Laboratory for Computer Science Technical Report TR-164.
- [Robinson et al., 1975] L. Robinson, K. N. Levitt, P. G. Neumann, and A. R. Saxena, "On Attaining Reliable Software for a Secure Operating System," <u>Proceedings of the International Conference on Reliable Software</u>, and <u>ACM</u> SIGPLAN Notices 10, 6 (June 1975), pp. 267 - 284.
- [Rotenberg, 1974] L. J. Rotenberg, "Making Computers Keep Secrets," Ph.D. Thesis, M.I.T., Department of Electrical Engineering, 1974, and M.I.T. Project MAC Technical Report TR-115.
- [Saltzer, 1974] J. H. Saltzer, "Protection and the Control of Information Sharing in Multics," <u>Communications of the ACM 17</u>, 7 (July 1974), pp. 188 - 402.

- [Schell, 1971] R. R. Schell, "Dynamic Reconfiguration in a Modular Computer System," Ph.D. Thesis, M.I.T., Department of Electrical Engineering, 1971, and M.I.T. Project MAC Technical Report TR-86.
- [Schroeder, 1975] M. D. Schroeder, "Engineering a Security Kernel for Multics," <u>Proceedings of the Fifth Symposium on Operating Systems</u> <u>Principles, and ACM Operating Systems Review 9</u>, 5 (November 1975), pp. 25 - 32.
- [Simon, 1962] H. A. Simon, "The Architecture of Complexity," <u>Proceedings of</u> <u>the American Philosophical Society 106</u>, 6 (December 1962), pp. 467 - 482.
- [Stern, 1976] J. Stern, "Multics Security Kernel Top Level Specification," Draft Project Guardian Report, November, 1976.
- [Sturgis, 1974] H. E. Sturgis, "A Postmortem for a Time Sharing System," Ph.D. Thesis, University of California at Berkeley, Department of Computer Science, 1974, and Xerox Palo Alto Research Center, Palo Alto, California, CSL 74-1.
- [Wulf et al., 1974] W. Wulf, E. Cohen, W. Corwin, A. Jones, R. Levin, C. Pierson, and F. Pollack, "HYDRA: The Kernel of a Multiprocessor Operating System," <u>Communications of the ACM 17</u>, 6 (June 1974), pp. 337 - 345.

This empty page was substituted for a blank page in the original document.

CS-TR Scanning Project Document Control Form

Date : <u>11 / 9 / 95</u>

Report	# 6<5	-TR-1	77

Each of the following should be identif Originating Department: Artificial Intellegence Laboratory (A A Laboratory for Computer Science (ied by a checkmark: N) LCS)		
Document Type:			
☑ Technical Report (TR) ☐ Technical	Memo (TM)		
Document Information Originals are:	Number of pages: <u>134 (140 - 1' mires</u>) Not to include DOD forms, printer intstructions, etc original pages only. Intended to be printed as : Single-sided or		
Double-sided	Double-sided		
Print type: Typewriter Offset Press InkJet Printer Unknown DOD Form Funding Agent Spine Printers Notes Other: Page Data: Print type:	Laser Print Other: ent: t Form X Cover Page D Photo negatives		
Blank Pages (by page number): 42, 62,76, 100,124, PAGK Following TITLK PAGK +133			
Photographs/Tonal Material (by page number):			
Other (note description/page number): Description : <u>エルットテMAR: (1 - 134</u> (135-140) 5	Page Number.) WAT AN TITLE & BLANK PACKS. 		
Scanning Agent Signoff: Date Received: <u>113195</u> Date Sc Scanning Agent Signature:	canned: 1214195 Date Returned: 1217185		
ocarining Agent Signature	Rev 9/94 DS/LCS Document Control Form cet/form.vsd		

Scanning Agent Identification Target

Scanning of this document was supported in part by the Corporation for National Research Initiatives, using funds from the Advanced Research Projects Agency of the United states Government under Grant: MDA972-92-J1029.

The scanning agent for this project was the **Document Services** department of the M.I.T **Libraries.** Technical support for this project was also provided by the M.I.T. Laboratory for **Computer Sciences.**



darptrgt.wpw Rev. 9/94